Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women in The American Media Frame

An Analysis of The Framing of Muslim Women by Fox News And CNN in The Age of Islamophobia

Hafsah Nawaz Sial



Master Thesis Lektorprogrammet 30 ECTS

Department of Area Studies and European Languages Faculty of Humanities

> UNIVERSITY OF OSLO June 2023

Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women in The American Media Frame

An Analysis of The Framing of Muslim Women by Fox News And CNN in The Age of Islamophobia

Hafsah Nawaz Sial

© Hafsah Nawaz Sial

2023

Muslim Women in American Media

Hafsah Nawaz Sial

http://www.duo.uio.no/

Print: Reprosentralen, University of Oslo

Abstract

Gendered Islamophobia is a term used to describe the difference in how Muslim women are affected differently by Islamophobia than Muslim men. This includes how the differences in the portrayal of Muslim women in the media when compared to the portrayal of Muslim men in the era after 9/11. This thesis analyzes various different narratives that have been attached to Muslim women by the American media, how Muslim women are framed by Fox News and CNN, and what effects this framing has had on Muslim women in America. To do this, this thesis first explores the deep history of Orientalism and how this has transformed into Islamophobia within the American context. The thesis then examines how this history has led to the creation of the various different narratives that are attached to Muslim women specifically in the form of gendered Islamophobia, how both Fox News and CNN use these narratives in frames that echo their political affiliations, and how this framing affects Muslim women living in America. Using Congresswoman Ilhan Omar as an illustrative and analytical example of a prominently visible Muslim woman, this thesis analyzes how the narratives that are attached to Muslim women in general are reflected in Fox News's and CNN's coverage of Omar as a hijab-wearing Muslim woman in Congress, and how it has affected Omar's career both positively and negatively. Finally, the thesis offers some suggestions to change the prevalent narratives and framing that are used by the news media's depictions of Muslim women to move away from Orientalist and Islamophobic tropes that are currently present in both Fox News's and CNN's framing of Muslim women.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Deborah Lynn Kitchen-Døderlein, for the incredible amount of help and encouragement. Thank you for believing in me and helping me throughout the writing process for this thesis.

A deep thanks to my family, especially my parents. Thank you for being immeasurably patient with me.

Table of Contents

Abstract	iv
Acknowledgements	V
Table of Contents	vi
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Chapter 2: Muslim Women in American News Media Frames	13
Chapter 3: Muslim Women Living In America And Ilhan Omar	31
Chapter 4: Conclusion	46
Bibliography	49

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Introducing the Thesis Aims

The rise in Islamophobia in Western media after the tragedy of 9/11 is well documented.¹ American media sources from all sides of the political spectrum have taken part in portraying Muslims, and consequently Islam as an opposing force to America and American values. Muslims in the West, including American Muslims, have had to navigate increasingly hostile attitudes that affect their lives and livelihoods.²

Recently, however, there has also been an increase of Muslims, especially Muslim women, becoming more visible in American public spaces despite the negative views associated with them in the media. Among these emerging names is Ilhan Omar, one of the first Muslim women elected to serve in the House of Representatives in 2018.³ The Democratic Representative was elected from the Democratic stronghold of "Little Mogadishu," also known as the city of Minneapolis in Minnesota. The nickname "Little Mogadishu" was bestowed to Minneapolis because of the city's large population of Somali Americans, majority of whom are Muslim. Her journey to Capitol Hill was a difficult one. Omar has had to face a lot of criticism, both for her stance on Israel, and because of her visibility as a Black Muslim woman wearing a hijab.⁴

This thesis will examine the framing and the narratives surrounding Muslim women in both conservative and liberal American media outlets, and how it has impacted and shaped Muslim American women and their lived experience. To do this, the thesis will first examine the different historical phases of Islamophobia in America, and how Islamophobia has affected the narratives attached to Muslim women. This is necessary to understand the context in which modern-day Islamophobia in America operates, and how the narratives that are attached to Muslim women are formed. Additionally, I will not only look at the statistics of

¹ Christine Ogan et al, "The Rise of Anti-Muslim Prejudice," *International Communication Gazette* 76, no. 1 (October 2013): pp. 27-46, https://doi.org/10.1177/1748048513504048, p.28

² Saifuddin Ahmed and Jörg Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," *International Communication Gazette* 79, no. 3 (2016): pp. 219-244, https://doi.org/10.1177/1748048516656305, p.231

³ Maha Bashri, "Elections, Representations, and Journalistic Schemas: Local News Coverage of Ilhan Omar and Rashida Tlaib in the US Mid-term Elections," *ESSACHESS- Journal for Communication Studies* 12, no. 2 (2019): https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A612114445/AONE?u=oslo&sid=bookmark-AONE&xid=a86a6309, p.130

⁴ Mariam Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," *Review of Middle East Studies* 55, no. 1 (2021): pp. 35-55, https://doi.org/10.1017/rms.2021.31, p. 37

the Muslim women that were affected, but also use secondary sources that include interviews with Muslim women in America in conjunction with primary sources.

I will also use Representative Ilhan Omar's career as a politician as an illustrative and analytical example of how the different narratives used to depict Muslim women in general has impacted her image and career as a Muslim woman in Congress. The topic of Islamophobia and how it affects Muslim women is an emerging topic within research surrounding Islamophobia. Nevertheless, there are not any studies that use a specific public figure like Ilhan Omar to illustrate and analyze how Islamophobic narratives attached to Muslim women can affect a veiled Muslim woman and her career in the American political landscape, which is something this thesis aims to do.

1.2 Thesis Overview

In this first, introductory chapter of this thesis, I will present an overview of the rise of Islamophobia and its roots in the foundation of the United States of America. To understand the rise of Islamophobia in the American media after 9/11, it is first important to know the origins of Islamophobia in America. Examining Islamophobia's historical presence in early American history explains the process which created the context of the narratives that are prevalently attached to Muslim women in the media. The first chapter will also include a section on framing and narratives, and how they can be utilized by media outlets and politicians to build an image of a specific group, in this case Muslim women, that either invokes sympathy or incites hatred towards them in the minds of the audiences that consume these narratives.

In the second chapter, the thesis will first look at how Islamophobia is framed in the American news media. This will be followed by a section that examines what "Gendered Islamophobia" is, as it is the focus of this thesis, which will present the different narratives attached to Muslim women. I will then look at specific news stories and stories from both Fox News and CNN and explore how the different media outlets frame their texts regarding Muslim women. This is necessary to understand the framing that is then given to Ilhan Omar in the different media outlets, and to highlight the similarities and differences between the framing of Muslim women in general and an individual, powerful, Black Muslim woman. I will also highlight the misogyny that is attached to the American media's narratives regarding Muslim women and the news stories written about Ilhan Omar, and how misogynistic undertones play a key part in the framing of Muslim women.

The third chapter of this thesis will be focused on exploring how the media's framing of Muslim women has affected the lives of Muslim women in America, and what kind of prejudices and challenges Muslim American women continue to face daily because of the narratives that have been forcefully attributed to them. To visualize these challenges that most Muslims American women face, this thesis will explore the life, career, and political imaging in the media of Ilhan Omar, and how she deals with these narratives as a Black, visibly Muslim woman in the American public eye. In the biographical sub-section, the thesis will use Omar's own autobiography as the main source, while the sub-sections about her media imaging will analyze news stories from Fox News and CNN.

The final chapter of this thesis will be a conclusion, wherein the aim is to highlight the most important findings of the rest of the thesis, and attempt to offer a possible solution to the various problems uncovered in the content analysis presented in chapter two and three.

1.3 Methodology

As the thesis mainly concentrates on the American media's portrayals of Muslims and Islam, the primary sources will be Fox News and CNN. The thesis uses news stories from both outlets, as well as columns, and transcripts from select segments from Fox News television shows published as stories on the Fox News website. I have chosen to examine news stories from Fox News and CNN that are available online as they are the most popular sources of news perused by the American public.⁵ Though MSNBC is regarded as the liberal voice in opposition to Fox News's conservative, CNN is a more popular source of news online when compared to MSNBC.⁶ This is purely in terms of news stories published online and the traffic that both Fox News and CNN generate to their respective websites, and not in terms of viewership ratings on the cable news channels, where the Fox News television channel has dominated for several years when compared to the ratings garnered by the news channels of both MSNBC and CNN.⁷

The timeframe of the news stories for Ilhan Omar is restricted to the period from 2018 and onwards. This is because there are very few news stories available on her before her

watched-in-cable-news-as-cnn-sees-gains-in-january/.

⁵ Similarweb. "foxnews.com vs cnn.com Traffic Comparison," Similarweb (Accessed May 10, 2023), https://www.similarweb.com/website/foxnews.com/vs/cnn.com/.

⁶ Similarweb. "foxnews.com vs nbcnews.com Traffic Comparison," (Accessed May 10, 2023), https://www.similarweb.com/website/foxnews.com/vs/nbcnews.com/.

⁷ Mark Joyella, "Fox News Hits 23rd Consecutive Month As Most-Watched In Cable News As CNN Sees Gains In January," Forbes, February 1, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/markjoyella/2023/02/01/fox-news-hits-23rd-consecutive-month-as-most-

election to the House of Representatives. The timeframe for news stories about Muslims and Islam is restricted to the period between 2015 and onwards. In total, there are eighty stories chosen from both Fox News and CNN, with thirty of these news stories focusing on Ilhan Omar from each outlet. These news stories include both opinion pieces and news reports, and the intention behind the inclusion of both these forms of news stories is to analyze what sort of opinions are being highlighted by the different media outlets.

The rest of the news stories are focused on Muslim women, with fifty news stories accessed from both outlets. The criteria for the selection of news stories that are chosen is based on news-worthy events in relation to Ilhan Omar, and every tenth news story in relation to the topic of Muslim women and Islam. The reason for this is based on the search results yielded by both the Fox News and CNN website archives. The search results for the keyword "Ilhan Omar" yields 14000 results on Fox, however, only a thousand of them are news stories, while the rest are video clips from the Fox News channel, wherein the relevancy of the clip varies greatly, as Ilhan is often tagged in clips that pertains to the discussion of Democratic politicians. There is also a separate category entirely on Ilhan Omar on the Fox News website, however, it is not possible to know how many pieces of content there are included in this category, as they are not numbered.

The results for the keyword "Ilhan Omar" only yields 790 results on CNN's website, of which 122 are video clips from the CNN channel, leaving 653 news stories. However, like the clips at the Fox News website, there is varying degree of relevancy of the video clips to the written text in the news stories. A reader can choose whether they want more relevant results, or if they want newer results with less relevance to the keyword, something that results in newer stories being entirely irrelevant to the keyword in some cases. Stories about various Democratic politicians will appear when searching for the keyword "Ilhan Omar", even though the subject matter often has nothing to with Omar. This problem reappears if the reader filters to see more relevant news stories, as the number of news stories on Omar is lower than the initial number of 653. Unlike Fox News, there is no separate category for Ilhan Omar on CNN's website. Because of the varying levels of relevancy of news stories on Ilhan Omar, I have chosen to select news stories responding to specific events in her case instead of choosing every fifth news story, which is the method used for the second keyword.

The second keyword which is used to search for news stories on Muslim women is "Muslim women". On CNN's website, it yields more than two thousand results, only thirty-five of which are video clips. Nevertheless, the problem with newer news stories being

irrelevant to the keyword persists. Because of this, I have chosen the filter for the more relevant stories, as the number of news stories on Muslim women is large enough for the selection method of choosing each fifth news story in this manner. This is easier on the Fox News website, as the keyword "Muslim women" yields 11800 results, of which 10400 are news stories including a written text that is often combined with automated video clips that have varying degrees of relevancy to the text of the news story.

It is worth noting that the search results for both keywords on both websites are randomized. The news stories are not sorted in a chronological or alphabetical order, and the "Newest" tab on the CNN does not present the newest stories in true chronological order either, as the chronological order falls away on the second page of the search result. The method used to approach the source material consists of conducting a content analysis of the primary texts. This analysis is based on the language that the different texts use when addressing the same issues. The thesis will look at the different narratives used in the framing of Fox News and CNN's news stories when it comes to Muslim American women and consequently, the narratives used in the framing of Representative Ilhan Omar.

1.4 On Framing in The News Media

Framing is a well-studied concept within the field of social science. As the focus of this thesis is framing in the news media, it is then relevant to examine the various ways in which framing is used in, and by, the news media. To summarize, framing can be defined as a concept that deals with the methods of presenting and selecting information about a people or an event in a manner that highlights the presenter's subjective opinion, existing narratives and stereotypes relating to the person or event, instead of the objective facts of a situation, influencing the audience to agree with the presenter of the information. A frame is what the news media uses to present an incident, and narratives are what color the content of the content piece. An example of this would be to repeatedly highlight and stress misogynistic interpretations of the Qur'an when reporting on a gathering of Muslim feminists.

A frame works by setting the agenda, whereby news media outlets choose what is news-worthy and what should be afforded spotlight of the news worthy occurrences that take place in a day. According to Entman, a frame defines a problem, examines the causes of the

⁸ Claes H. de Vreese, "New Avenues for Framing Research," *American Behavioral Scientist*, 56, no. 3 (2012): 365–75, https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0002764211426331, p.366-367

⁹ Samia Manzoor et al, "Application of Agenda-Setting, Framing and Propaganda during News Production Process," *Pakistan Social Sciences Review* 3, no. II (2019): 213–28, https://doi.org/10.35484/pssr.2019(3-ii)17, p. 214

problem, and offers a solution to this problem. 10 Other scholars disagree with this definition, as frames can often occur without suggesting a solution to a problem. Framing is also never limited to a single content-piece, and often occurs in an environment where other pieces of content echo each other. The repeated use of the same keywords, and the absence of others is essential to the forming of a frame with longevity in the minds of the audience, eventually shaping their beliefs.¹¹

There are several types of frames, and different scholars have made their own systems to categorize different types of frames. Frames used by journalists are often divided into three categories: systemic, temporal-contextual, and organizational. Systemic, also called strategic frames, and organizational frames are often not dictated by the journalist writing a news story, but by the political affiliation of the media organization the journalist is writing for, and the relation the organization might have with individual politicians, while the temporal-contextual frame is dictated by the amount of time that has passed since an event.¹²

Claes de Vreese notes that journalists in the news media rarely have the freedom to write outside of the narratives and frames of the organization they work for. In de Vreese's own classification, journalistic news frames are often generic news frames which journalists use to link different themes together over time, across different cultural identifiers. An example of this can be to link a story about Muslim women living in Africa in the 10th century to Muslim women in America in the 21st century to highlight a lack of change in their social status within Muslim communities.¹³

Most news stories often feature two sides in conflict and tend to "slant" towards the side that the media organization favors. Slanting is the process which allows the author's bias to color the piece of news content by favoring one side over the other in the framing. Entman writes of three different categories of bias that exist in the news media. The first one is content bias. An example of this would be report on Israeli citizens being "murdered" by "violent Islamist terrorists," but Palestinian citizens being "killed" by "individual actors." ¹⁴

The second bias that occurs in the news media, is distortion bias. Here, the content

 $^{^{\}rm 10}$ de Vreese, "New Avenues for Framing Research," 2012, p.367 $^{\rm 11}$ de Vreese, "New Avenues for Framing Research," 2012, p. 369

¹² Claes H. de Vreese and Matthijs Elenbaas. "Media in the Game of Politics: Effects of Strategic Metacoverage on Political Cynicism," Politics [The International Journal of Press] 13, no. 3 (2008): 285-309. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940161208319650, p.286, and de Vreese, "New Avenues for Framing Research," 2012, p.370

¹³ de Vreese, "New Avenues for Framing Research," 2012, p.370

¹⁴ Robert M. Entman, "Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power," *Journal of Communication* 57, no. 1 (2007): 163-73, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2006.00336.x, p. 166

itself is falsified and distorted, while presented as factual, with the context of the situation being entirely erased. For example, a story about police officers killing an unarmed black teenager can be distorted to portray the police officers as heroes defending the community from a dangerous criminal. Finally, the third type of bias is decision-making bias, where the journalist and media outlet choose to feature only one side of a story. For example, a journalist can choose to only interview the bully, and not the victim, in a schoolyard fight, simply because it is in their best interest, for example, because a higher up, like the CEO or president of the media organization, is related to the bully. 15

All of these biases enable slanting, which allows the news media to present a picture where the viewer only pays attention to what they are "allowed" to see. ¹⁶ Framing in the news media is not a new practice. However, as the political actors on the left and right are becoming increasingly polarized, the differences in the framing of news stories from different media outlets is obvious to even casual viewers.

This does only serve to empower the effect that framing has on the audience, as most consumers have a preferred news media organization that they get their news from. Research shows that these viewers are more likely to believe and agree with their preferred news medium's point of view and be skeptical of news organizations with other political leanings.¹⁷ A person who gets their news from Fox News will most likely be a conservative voter, while a person who gets their news from MSNBC or CNN will likely be a more liberal voter.

As such, it would not be an exaggeration to note that framing is a crucial tool in shaping the way a viewer may choose to cast their vote, and thus, plays a pivotal role in the way an election might swing. It is important to note that viewers and the news medias of their choice that align with the viewers' political leanings are trapped in a mutually reinforcing relationship.¹⁸ If a conservative outlet like Fox News suddenly stopped supporting Donald Trump, they might lose their viewers who make up a large percentage of Trump's voting base. As such, news media organizations are also influenced by the opinions of their viewers.¹⁹

 $^{^{\}rm 15}$ Entman, "Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power," 2007, p.167 $^{\rm 16}$ Entman, "Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power," 2007, p.167-168

¹⁷ Rafeel Wasif, "Terrorists or Persecuted? The Portrayal of Islamic Nonprofits in US Newspapers Post 9/11," Voluntas (Manchester, England) 32, no. 5 (2021): 1139-153, doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-021-00317-x, p.1140

¹⁸ Wasif, "Terrorists or Persecuted? The Portrayal of Islamic Nonprofits in US Newspapers Post 9/11," 2021, p.1140

¹⁹ Wasif, "Terrorists or Persecuted? The Portrayal of Islamic Nonprofits in US Newspapers Post 9/11," 2021, p.1141

1.5 Defining "Islamophobia" and Recognizing its History in America

Though we understand that the word "phobia" means "fear" in the term "Islamophobia," we do not have a clear definition for what the word "Islam" is referring to in this term. A definition for the term "Islamophobia" was suggested by the Runnymede trust in 1997, and Considine explains the Runnymede Trust's definition of the term in eight points. To summarize these points, "Islamophobia" can be defined as a fear of not just Muslims, but also of Islam, where Islam and Muslims are viewed and portrayed as the ultimate "Other" to the West and its values. To put it crudely, Islam and Muslims are the morally deviant villains opposed to the heroic West, threatening to end the Western way of life. The last point in Considine's list notes that Islamophobia, or distrust, prejudice, and exclusion of Muslims is normalized to the extent that it is viewed as something natural, like the natural fear one has for a dangerous predator.

The reason why the dissection of the term "Islamophobia" to such an extent is necessary is because there is not a single, agreed-upon definition that all scholars researching Islamophobia have for the term "Islamophobia." The Runnymede Trust's definition has been criticized by scholars like Bleich as incomplete and inconsistent. Bleich explains the term in his own words as he defines it as "indiscriminate negative attitudes or emotions directed at Islam or Muslims."

This definition is still lacking, as it excludes non-Muslims who are confused with Muslims because of their skin-tone, their national origins, and their clothing. The first person who lost his life on American soil in the aftermath of 9/11 because of violence motivated by Islamophobia, was not an Arab or a Muslim. He was a Sikh man selling American flags, murdered because his beard and turban caused his attacker to confuse him with a Muslim.²⁶

⁼

²⁰ Erik Bleich, "What Is Islamophobia and How Much Is There?" Theorizing and Measuring an Emerging Comparative Concept," *American Behavioral Scientist* 55, no 12 (2011): 1581–1600, https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0002764211409387, p.1582

²¹ Craig Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," *Religions* 8, no. 9: 165. (2017), https://doi.org/10.3390/rel8090165, p. 6
²² Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying the Property of the Pr

²² Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p,6

²³ Craig Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown" 2017, p. 6

²⁴ Bleich, "What Is Islamophobia and How Much Is There?" Theorizing and Measuring an Emerging Comparative Concept," 2011, p.1581

²⁵ Bleich, "What Is Islamophobia and How Much Is There?" Theorizing and Measuring an Emerging Comparative Concept," 2011, p.1591-1592

²⁶ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, Oakland, California, University of California Press, 2018, p. 35

Therefore, a more complete definition of the word would be "indiscriminate negative attitudes or emotions directed at Islam or Muslims, and those who are perceived as Muslims." ²⁷ This is the definition I use in this thesis.

Islamophobia in America is not a new phenomenon, and it can be traced to the founding of the United States of America. Some scholars of Islamophobia point to the Iran Hostage Crisis in 1979-1981 as the event that triggered the creation of modern Islamophobic attitudes in the minds of most Americans. Though there was a hostage crisis in 1977 in Washington D.C led by Islamist extremist, the 149 hostages were released in just three days, whereas fifty-two American citizens were held against their will in Iran for more than a year. 1978 is also the year when Edward Said published his book *Orientalism*. Said's book presented a critical analysis of the Western concept of the "Orient," and the false narratives attached to people living in the "Orient," a word that was used as a synonym for the continent and the peoples of Asia. 30

Orientalism is the name of the ideology that depicts the people of the Orient, their religions, philosophies, and ways of life as being "backwards" and unwilling to change.³¹ It also exoticizes women of the Orient, presenting an image of the mysterious, veiled belly dancers of Arabia, a trope now attached to Muslim women. In short, Orientalism is a false narrative used by Western powers to justify their colonization of Asian countries they conquered, as it paints the Orient to be the inherent opposition of the West, its people, and its ideology, and simply as an eternal "Other" to the West.³²

In his book *American Islamophobia*, Khaled Beydoun asserts that Islamophobia is not a new phenomenon in America and calls it "(...) the progeny of Orientalism". ³³ Islamophobia and the idea of the Muslim "Other" can be traced back to the arrival of the first Muslims on the North American continent. The first Muslims to arrive in what would be known as the United States of America were enslaved Black Africans. ³⁴ However, though there were an estimated 600 000 to a million African slaves who were Muslims, their Muslim identity was

²⁷ Bleich, "What Is Islamophobia and How Much Is There?" Theorizing and Measuring an Emerging Comparative Concept," 2011, p.1591-1592

²⁸ Ahmed & Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," 2016, p. 221

²⁹ Historic Timeline | National Counterterrorism Center, "Historic Timeline | National Counterterrorism Center," 2023. Dni.Gov. https://www.dni.gov/nctc/timeline.html.

³⁰ Edward Said, Orientalism, London, Penguin Books, 1978

³¹ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 52

³² Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 50

³³ Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 28

³⁴ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 46

erased from the pages of history. One reason for this is that many slaves hid their religion to avoid angering their white slave-masters, something that ultimately led to the erosion of Muslim identities in the minds of African Americans even after the abolition of slavery.³⁵

Islam was understood to be something the barbarians of the Arabian desert dreamt up, often described to be a false religion propagated by a false Prophet in 18th century America. This led to Islam being framed as the antithesis of Christianity, which meant it was seen as an antithesis to white Americans. Muslims were thus barred from being naturalized in the United States of America from 1790 till 1944. The ban on Muslims becoming citizens of the United States of America, something Beydoun labels "the first Muslim Ban," acted as a natural deterrent to Muslims from poorer countries wishing to realize the American Dream for themselves, though many still emigrated to the United States nonetheless.³⁶

Beydoun also notes that Orientalist tropes which failed to differ between Arab and Muslim identities, caused Christian Arabs to be banned from being naturalized, and racialized Muslim identities to be seen as the same as Arab identities.³⁷ It was first in 1907 that a Christian Arab was naturalized. The first Muslim was allowed citizenship in 1944, coinciding with the time that the Saudis found huge reservoirs of oil.³⁸ It was not until the Iran Hostage crisis that Islam and Muslims were on the front page of every newspaper in America.³⁹

During the era between 1944 and 1978, the common enemy of all Americans had been the Soviet Union. As the Cold War was coming to an end, America lacked a common enemy, and the Iran Hostage Crisis provided just that. Therefore, it is correct to trace the rise of modern-day Islamophobia to 1978. Nevertheless, it is important to know and remember that Islamophobia was already embedded in the fabric of American society long before the Iran Hostage Crisis and was simply revived when Iran's newly instated Islamic theocracy kidnapped sixty-six American citizens.⁴⁰

The media's portrayal of the incident was colored by the inherent Orientalist views already present in the subconsciousness of American society, and the idea of Islam and Muslims being an inherent enemy to the Western, and thus, American, way of life was further strengthened by the fact that the newly risen government in Iran was led by scholars of

³⁵ Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 48-49, 56

³⁶ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 47, 54, 64-65

³⁷ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 53

³⁸ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 64-65

³⁹ Ahmed & Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," 2016, p. 221-222

⁴⁰ Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 86

Islam.⁴¹ People saw a regression of women's rights happen in real time as Iran evolved into a theocracy that enforced harsh Islamic laws on its people. All the while they spouted hatred towards the United States and the rest of the West. These factors allowed the media to paint Islam and Muslims as the new "bogeyman" for American citizens, and a new age of Islamophobia began.⁴²

In 1993 the World Trade Center was attacked, killing six people, and leaving a thousand wounded. Though there had been an uptick in terrorist incidents where the perpetrators were Muslim, it had largely been outside of American borders. ⁴³ The attack on the World Trade Center was the first attack to hurt and kill so many American people, which ultimately triggered an increase of Islamophobic attitudes in the United States. When a truck bomb, rigged by a white supremacist, killed 168 and wounded hundreds of other American citizens in Oklahoma, the media was quick to blame Muslim terrorists with utmost conviction shortly after the attack, even before it was confirmed by the police, as the modus operandi was claimed to be that of Islamic terrorists. ⁴⁴ When it was clear that the perpetrator had been a white man, there was almost no correction of facts by the media. Suddenly the attacker was merely a man that struggled mentally, and not a terrorist.

Ultimately, the World Trade Center was attacked once again on 9/11, leaving 2977 people dead, and many more injured. With this, the terrorist organization known as Al-Qaeda was the face that was superimposed on every Muslim globally. This was taken to be the ultimate proof that Islam and Muslims were never going to be able to agree with the West and values, and like Bin Laden, would try to kill every American and Western citizen. Political pundits on every network denounced Islam as the religion of extremist, cave inhabiting barbarians. Turbans, the Arabic language, garb, facial features, skin tone, and long beards soon became synonymous with the image of a terrorist, and thus, a Muslim. This image was promoted by the media, political commentators, and politicians on every side of the aisle alike.

Predictably, as the media continued to push Islamophobic narratives in the aftermath

11

⁴¹ Ahmed & Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," 2016, p. 222

⁴² Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p.1-2, Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 83, and Nathan Lean. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims*, Archway Road, London, Pluto Press, 2012, 2017, p.50

⁴³ Historic Timeline | National Counterterrorism Center, "Historic Timeline | National Counterterrorism Center," 2023

⁴⁴ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 73

⁴⁵ Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 93-94

of 9/11, there was a staggering increase in anti-Muslim hate crimes. The FBI reported that there had been a 1600 percent increase in instances of hate crimes motivated by Islamophobia in 2002, and only 1 in 4 Americans had a positive view of Muslims in 2004. By 2008, attacks motivated by Islamophobia had tapered, but the 2016 election cycle brought forth a renewed rhetoric of unmitigated hatred toward Muslims in America. 47

The Republican debates for primary often seemed like a competition in how one could sway voters with the most inflammatory and hurtful statements towards Muslims, with Donald Trump ultimately being chosen as the champion of the Republicans. In December of 2015, 53 total attacks on Muslims and mosques were reported, shortly after the start of the election cycle. Many more followed. When Trump was elected, many thought his promises were the usual bluster of politicians trying to win an election. Though it can be argued that many of his promises went unfulfilled, Trump delivered on his promise of cracking down on Muslims. One of President Trump's first actions as President was to call for "(...) a total and complete shutdown of Muslims entering the United States." as he enacted America's second Muslim ban in 2017, 73 years after the first American Muslim ban ended, banning the entry of people from seven countries where Islam was the major religion. This was the attitude that colored the remainder of Trump's presidency, something that promoted Islamophobic attitudes within Trump's Republican voter base. However, it also caused Democratic voters to change their attitudes and be more open to Muslims, something that led to the election of the first Muslim women in Congress.

⁴⁶ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 103-104

⁴⁷ Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p.9

⁴⁸ Engy Abdelkader, "When Islamophobia Turns Violent: The 2016 U.S. Presidential Elections," *The Bridge Initiative*, Georgetown University (2016), SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2779201, p. 4

⁴⁹ Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p. 9

Chapter 2: Muslim Women in American News Media Frames

2.1 <u>Islamophobic Framing in American Media</u>

I have briefly delved into what framing is, and how it is used in the news media. This section will examine how the media has framed Muslims and Islamophobia, and how private actors have used Islamophobic rhetoric to enrich themselves. The most prominent narrative that has been featured on America regarding Islam and Muslims has been that of extremism and terrorism. This is perhaps understandable, as the first encounter every single American citizen recalls when one mentions the religion of Islam or Muslims is 9/11.⁵⁰

Islamophobia has existed in some form or other before throughout the history of the United States, to the point of having been supported by the government for much of the country's existence. However, though Islamophobia was an omnipresent force, festering in the subconsciousness of American society, it had never been so widespread among American citizens as it became after the 9/11 attacks. As people watched their fellow Americans hurling themselves out of the towers so that they would not be burned alive, the flame of hatred against Muslims was reignited.⁵¹

The media, whether liberal or conservative in their political leanings, was quick to add fuel to this fire as pundits and commentators who framed Islam and Muslims as the Oriental "Other", wholly incompatible with the modern world and Western society, were given airtime on every news network. Al-Qaeda soon became synonymous with Islam and Muslims. This in turn led to a sharp uptick in anti-Muslim hate crimes, and xenophobic and antagonistic tendencies towards Islam and Muslims were slowly normalized for everyday Americans.⁵²

In the immediate aftermath of 9/11, an industry of Islamophobia was born as Muslims and Islam were made into a monolithic mob which wanted nothing more than to tear down the West, especially America and its people.⁵³ The complexities of the religion of Islam and Muslims were erased as Islam became synonymous with violent ideologies like "terrorism"

⁵² Nathan Lean. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims*, 2017, p.3-4

⁵⁰ Allison E. Betus, Erin M. Kearns, and Anthony F. Lemieux. "How Perpetrator Identity (Sometimes) Influences Media Framing Attacks as "Terrorism" or "Mental Illness."" *Communication Research* 48, no. 8 (2021): 1133-156. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0093650220971142, p. 1136

⁵¹ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 93-94

⁵³ Nathan Lean. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims.* 2017, p. 3-4

and later, "fundamentalism," and all Muslims were "terrorists".⁵⁴ This framing became so drilled into the subconsciousness of most Americans that the word "terrorist" will often invoke a caricature of an angry Middle Eastern bearded man in a turban, or a woman in a burqa.

The limited presence of Muslim voices in the national conversation further isolated Muslim Americans, as there was no one present to defend Muslims and Islam from being touted as the new enemy of America. "Facts" about Islam were presented by unqualified pseudo-scholars who really had no idea what Islam was.⁵⁵ The religion of Islam was once again framed to be the antithesis to Christianity, as it had been in America's founding days, and no Muslim scholar was invited to debunk this claim. Only a miniscule number of Muslim voices had been given the spotlight for a short amount of time after the tragedy of 9/11, and they were soon drowned out by the narrative of vilification of Islam and Muslims that became accepted as factually accurate.⁵⁶

Inevitably, the framing and narratives surrounding Islam and Muslims slowly began to gain nuance in the media, in part pushed by academics and scholars who tried to fight against the Orientalist narratives and the label of "terrorists" being attached to Muslims.⁵⁷ This did not mean a sudden acceptance of Muslims and Islam, but the idea that there were some Muslims that were simply better than others soon began to gain popularity. The terrorists were named "Islamist terrorists" instead of just "Muslim terrorists," with the word "Islamist" denoting a "radicalized" Muslim that followed an extremist interpretation of Islam, as opposed to a regular Muslim.⁵⁸

Thus, the narrative of "good" Muslims and "bad" Muslims was created by the media to note a distinction between bad Muslims who were radicals, extremists, and terrorists, and the "good" Muslims.⁵⁹ The criteria of being considered a "good" Muslim was not limited to simply being a law-abiding and productive citizen, but described Muslims who actively supported the state's surveillance of their friends and families in Muslim American

Ξ

 $^{^{54}}$ Ahmed & Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," 2016, p. 231

⁵⁵ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 32

⁵⁶ Nathan Lean. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims.* 2017, p. 16, 19-20, 46, and Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 32

⁵⁷ Ahmed & Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," 2016, p. 236-237, Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p.31

⁵⁸ Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 96,116

⁵⁹ Nazia Kazi, "Voting to Belong: The Inevitability of Systemic Islamophobia," *Identities* (Yverdon, Switzerland) 26, no. 2 (2019): 127-45, https://www-tandfonline-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1080/1070289X.2017.1329180, p. 130

communities, and those who denounced their own traditions and erased their heritage to embrace the Western way of life. These people were termed as being "moderate "Muslims by the news media. For the news media, a "moderate" Muslim was a regular American, preferably clean shaven, choosing to wear Western clothing, all the while applauding America's policies regarding Islam both inside and outside of the country. 60

This led to the creation of "native informants" among Muslims. ⁶¹ Native informants were often framed as "moderate" Muslims who called for internal reforms within Muslim communities and a new interpretation of Islamic scriptures, while stressing the necessity of change in Muslims. 62 These native informants were not scholars of Islam, and often based their assessments of Islam on their personal experiences where they had been mistreated or restricted by Islam or their fellow Muslims in some form or another. Additionally, many of them were financially motivated to publicly denounce Islam, as some became regularly featured guests on shows hosted by infamous Islamophobes like Bill Maher.⁶³

A notable example of this is Maajid Nawaz, who claims to be a reformed radical Islamist. He has used this story to gain fame and popularity in Western news media circles, gaining government support for his think-thank named Quilliam in the UK. The purpose of Quilliam is said to be the prevention of radicalism, but an examination of Quilliam's financial records reveals notable discrepancies that point to Nawaz using the organization to enrich himself.⁶⁴

Another prominent name among female native informants is Ayan Hirsi Ali, a welleducated ex-Muslim who presented herself as a critic of Islam and "Islamic" practices like honor killings, female genital mutilation, and forced marriages. Though Hirsi Ali is an accomplished academic, her area of expertise is not Islam, but political science.⁶⁵ Nevertheless, she is presented as an expert on Islam by the news media because she comes

⁶⁰ Kazi, "Voting to Belong: The Inevitability of Systemic Islamophobia," 2019, p. 131-132

⁶¹ Nathan Lean. The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims. 2017,

⁶² Nathan Lean. The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims. 2017, p. 165, and Fox News. "Fundamentalist Fail: Muslim Woman Calls for Reform despite Attempts to Silence Her." (Fox News. FOX News Network, April 2015).

https://www.foxnews.com/us/fundamentalist-fail-muslim-woman-calls-for-reform-despite-attempts-tosilence-her.

⁶³ Nathan Lean. The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims. 2017, p.171-173, and Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p.30

⁶⁴ Nathan Lean. The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims. 2017, p. 175-178

⁶⁵ Virginia Gorlinski, "Ayaan Hirsi Ali." Encyclopedia Britannica, May 12, 2023, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Ayaan-Hirsi-Ali

from a Muslim family.⁶⁶

The news media's inclusion of native informants allowed a further level of legitimacy to their framing of Muslims and Islam as a backward religion unfit for the modern world, with Muslims seeking to destroy the American way of life and wishing to force an Islamic way of life on all "infidels." Female native informants like Hirsi Ali and Asra Nomani also speak of their negative experiences they had growing up in Muslim communities because of their gender. Their stories often painted them as victims of the "Islamic" patriarchy, all the while ignoring how Muslim women in the West were increasingly becoming a common target of hate crimes fueled by what has been termed "gendered Islamophobia". 68

2.2 Gendered Islamophobia

Trump's presidency was an era of unmitigated and uncensored hate lambasted onto the various non-white communities in American like the Latinx community, the Asian American community, the Black community, and the Muslim communities. The murder of George Floyd highlighted rampant systematic racism in America and the continued struggle of African Americans to get recognized as human as white Americans. Islam is a religion, and Muslim Americans are made up of African Americans, Asian Americans, and is a growing religion in the Latinx community. Using Crenshaw's concept of intersectionality, Muslim Americans continue to stand at an overlapping intersection of hate where a they can be targeted either because of their race, their nationality, or their religion.

Beydoun refers to the Muslim American community as a miniature model of the Muslim world, consisting of more than 80 nationalities.⁷¹ As such, the image of a Muslim man which is often that of a turbaned, bearded, brown man dressed in loose, "Arab" clothes distinctly different from modern-day Western clothing is a false one. This false image finds its roots not only in the media's framing of Muslims, but also in the racialization of Muslims, where the diversity of the Muslim American community was replaced with a singular image

⁶⁶ Nathan Lean. The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims. 2017, 167

⁶⁷ Nathan Lean. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims.* 2017, p. 171

⁶⁸ Barbara Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," *Social Identities* 20, no. 1 (2013): pp. 74-89, https://doi.org/10.1080/13504630.2013.864467, p. 79

⁶⁹ Khaled A. Beydoun, American Islamophobia, 2018, p. 14

⁷⁰ Kimberle Crenshaw, "Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence against Women of Color." *Stanford Law Review* 43, no. 6 (1991): 1241–99. https://doi.org/10.2307/1229039, p. 1265

[.] ⁷¹ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 20-21

of an Arab dressed in cultural garb.⁷² Most Muslim Americans do not dress or look like this stereotype of an Arab, as most Muslim Americans are not Arabs ethnically.⁷³ They are often indistinguishable from their non-Muslim counterparts. On the other hand, many Muslim American women, however, are quite easily recognized as Muslim because of their hijab, an article of clothing Muslim women don to be modest in their dressing.⁷⁴

Because Muslim women are so easily recognized as Muslims, they are in danger of being targeted by what Alimahomed-Wilson and Perry call "Gendered Islamophobia," a term coined by Jasmine Zine for this phenomenon. Gendered Islamophobia is a specific form of Islamophobia directly aimed at Muslim women. While women are often the targets of misogynistic hate crimes, and Muslim men are often the target of Islamophobia, Muslim women often suffer attacks because of being both female and Muslim. Muslim women are often more visibly Muslim compared to their male counterparts, and as such, their intersection of hate has an additional factor. They can be attacked because they are visibly Muslim, because of their ethnicity, because of their nationality, because of their gender, because of their race, or a combination of these factors. They

To exemplify, Ilhan Omar can be, and is often, attacked because of her faith, her gender, her ethnicity, and/or her status as a first-generation immigrant from Somalia. This is because there are racists, misogynists, and Islamophobes who want to target her not only because of her politics, but because of what she represents. Representative Omar is perhaps the most famous visibly Muslim Black woman in America. Therefore, she often makes an easy target as there are several stereotypes already attached to her, something that the media is prone to using in their framing of her statements and political stances.⁷⁷

7

⁷² Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p. 8

⁷³ Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p. 3

⁷⁴ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 80

⁷⁵ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 79, and Sabrina Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance." *Gender & Society* 34, no. 4 (2020): 648-78, https://journals-sagepub-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1177/0891243220932156, p. 652

⁷⁶ Rachel R. Steele and Sakina Bengali, Gwynne Richardson, Mackensie Disbennett, and Yasmeen Othman. "Muslim Women Negotiating Their Identity in the Era of the Muslim Ban." *Journal of Gender Studies* Ahead-of-print, no. Ahead-of-print (2021): 1-12. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1080/09589236.2021.2016382, p. 3-4

⁷⁷ 1. David Shortell, "Florida Man Pleads Guilty to Threatening Rep. Ilhan Omar," CNN Politics, (Cable News Network), April 20, 2022, https://edition.cnn.com/2022/04/19/politics/ilhan-omar-florida-man/index.html.

2.3 Muslim Women in American News Media: Prevalent Narratives

There is a clear gendered division in the portrayal of Muslims in American media.⁷⁸ Muslim men are often vilified and shown to be instigators of violence, whereas Muslim women are either victimized and shown to be oppressed and submissive in most cases, or as the mothers of the Muslim men that want to install a reign of terror in the West. Muslim women are often afforded limited agency by the media, which causes the narratives assigned to Muslim women to be unopposed and appear as facts.⁷⁹

The news stories that victimize Muslim women often use words like "abused," "oppressed," "struggling," "silenced," "terrorized," and "terrified" to describe the Muslim women that are being discussed and reported about. The narrative of victimization often alludes to the idea of Muslim women being in need of a rescuer from the outside, an impression which was widely used as one of the reasons to justify America's "War on Terror" post 9/11.80

Though it remains true that Muslim women are also vilified to a degree, being depicted as the mothers who nurture their sons into becoming terrorists, the narrative of victimhood has been at the forefront when it comes to Muslim girls and women specifically. Thus, the narrative of vilification regarding Muslim women has been used less in regards to Muslim women in general by American media, and whenever they are vilified, they are likened to Muslim men and described as being "just as bad as" their male counterparts. 82

The idea of Muslim women being victims at the hands of Muslim men due to the religion of Islam gained traction because it is a truth that speaks of the patriarchal countries that many Muslim women are from, like Afghanistan and Iran. Both countries are under Islamic theocratic regimes that gained power through violence, and both regimes enforce hardline, misogynistic interpretations of the religion of Islam.⁸³ This narrative has been bolstered by the support of native informants like Ayan Hirsi Ali and Asra Nomani.⁸⁴

It is an undeniable truth that women living in Muslim majority countries are indeed not as free as women in the West, and this has been the driving force behind the narrative of

⁷⁸ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.82-83

⁷⁹ Rachid Acim, "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora." *Islamophobia Studies Journal* 5, no. 1 (2019): 27-44, https://www.scienceopen.com/hosted-document?doi=10.13169/islastudj.5.1.0026, p. 28

⁸⁰ Acim, "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora," 2019, p. 38

⁸¹ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 82

⁸² Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 83

⁸³ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 82

⁸⁴ Nathan Lean. The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims. 2017

victimhood attached to Muslim women in American media. Some media outlets lean into this narrative more than others. On the other hand, some media outlets lean toward viewing both Muslim men and women as the same, while some place Muslim men and women on the opposite sides of each other. Often, the difference lies in the political affiliations of the media outlet in question, and what kind of image of Muslim men and women they want to portray.

An example of this difference in framing can be observed when exploring another narrative attached to Muslim women. Within this narrative, the words used to describe Muslim women are "strong," "hopeful," "fighters," "resistant," and "rebelling," often in opposition to a male figure or the religion of Islam. This narrative came to the forefront in American media in the aftermath of the Taliban's shooting of Malala Yousufzai, was that of a female Muslim "freedom fighter," fighting against the oppression wrought by Islam and Muslim men. This has caused the vilification of Muslim men to increase, whereas Muslim women are held in higher regard in specific contexts where they are portrayed as the silent sufferers of violence wrought by Muslim men, framing them as supporters of America's war against Muslim men.

This narrative is not discussed as a separate concept by scholars and is instead discussed in conjunction with the narrative of victimhood of Muslim women, as it is female Muslim victims who end up having to fight against their abusers. Additionally, the narrative of the female Muslim who fights back against her oppressors only started gaining popularity after Malala became a prominent figure. Even then, it has not been categorized as a separate narrative. However, I have observed that there is a distinct enough difference in the wording surrounding Muslim women who are depicted as victims and Muslim women who are depicted as fighters that it is necessary to make a distinction between these narratives.

In short, the Muslim women depicted as victims or in need of a Western rescue from their Muslim male partners and Islamic cultures are passive and submissive, and likened to Western victims of Islamist violence. The Muslim women fighting alongside Muslim men against the West are vilified and depicted as the ultimate enemy, while the Muslim women fighting against Muslim men are depicted as allies in the West's "War on Terror" against Muslim men and Islam.

⁸⁵ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.82

⁸⁶ Ahmed & Matthes, "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-Analysis," 2016, p. 233

⁸⁷ Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p.651

⁸⁸ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.82

Another narrative attached to Muslim women by the news media is one that has been present in the framing of Muslims since the advent of Orientalism in America. In Orientalist framing, Muslims in general are the eternal "Other" to the West, and this framing is everpresent in the framing of Muslim women in contemporary news media. ⁸⁹ This is not the only Orientalist narrative regarding Muslim women specifically that is currently used across all media forms, and not just in the news media.

Through the Orientalist lens, Muslim women have historically been depicted as exotic and mysterious belly dancers in harems, often to be seen but never to be heard. Most scholars point to the "harem belly dancer" narrative being ever-present in the media's depictions of Muslim women, however, this narrative is more openly used in drama serials, music videos, and films when compared to the news media's usage of this narrative. The narrative of the "harem belly dancer" has led to the overt sexualization of Muslim women's bodies and their clothing. As a result, articles of clothing like the hijab, niqab, and burqa which are symbols of modesty and religious piety for Muslim women, have become sexualized as well. Muslim woll as expected as well. Muslim women, have become

One example of this is Cardi B's music video for her song "Bodak Yellow." In the music video, Cardi is a veiled woman, hiding her body, face, and hair. While riding a camel through a desert, she beckons the viewer to follow her with her gaze. Later in the video, she is scantily clad as a man dressed as in an Arab "thobe" throws money at her. The music video presents a perfect example of how the "harem belly dancer" narrative has been attached to the image of women from the Middle East, and consequently, Muslim women in general, and how it is used to sexualize them. Because even though Cardi is entirely veiled in the shot of her on the camel with a niqab-like cloth covering her hair and face, she is still intended to be projecting an image of sexual desire.

Though "Bodak Yellow" presents a classic example of the "harem belly dancer" trope, in which Cardi B is portraying a hypersexualized "Muslim" Arab woman, it is not the only way in which this narrative is realized, especially not in the news media. As the clothing Muslim women use to appear modest has been sexualized, there is an increased interest with unveiling Muslim women and "freeing" them from their "restrictive" articles of clothing like

⁸⁹ Acim, "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora," 2019, p. 37

 ⁹⁰ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.80
 ⁹¹ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.81-82

⁹² Cardi, B, "Cardi B - Bodak Yellow [OFFICIAL MUSIC VIDEO]." Youtube, June 24, 2017, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=PEGccV-NOm8

⁹³ A "thobe" is a cultural garment worn by Arab men, often appearing as a long white dress.

the hijab and niqab. This obsession with unveiling Muslim women is not only found in the "harem belly dancer" narrative, but also in the narrative of victimhood that is attached to Muslim women.

This can be exemplified by the character of Nadia in the Netflix series "Elite." Nadia is a hijabed Muslim student who takes off her hijab and starts indulging in alcohol, drugs, and premarital sex, all of which are prohibited in Islam. Her taking off her hijab and essentially abandoning her faith is depicted as her taking charge of her own life decisions, not bowing down to the restrictiveness of Islamic Sharia law, and essentially portraying her as a woman who has accepted the rescue offered to her by the West.

The news media does not use the narrative of the "harem belly dancer" like the entertainment media does. However, whenever the news media reports on a story concerning the clothing of Muslim women, there is an inherent objectification and "othering" of Muslim women present in the narrative, whether the story is positive or negative towards Muslim women. The Muslim women choosing to wear the hijab are often depicted as having a foreign, and in some cases, brainwashed understanding of modesty, or their hijab is made into a symbol of resistance against Islamophobia. There is a difference in how conservative and liberal outlets frame each of these narratives, something that is examined further in the sections that follow.

2.3.1 In Media: Fox News And CNN's Framing Of Muslim Women

When comparing CNN's stories and Fox's news stories, one will notice that there are similarities in the way that both media outlets use the narratives of victimhood, vilification, and the Muslim freedom fighter. However, the outlets frame these narratives in a manner that differs from the others, in alliance with their political leanings. For example, the imaging presented of Muslim women in Fox's news stories often echoes the narrative of victimhood, with the emerging narrative of the Muslim female freedom fighter being on the rise.

The narrative of vilification regarding Muslim women has been fading from the American media's portrayals, and though Fox News hosts news stories that ascribe to this notion, this is extremely limited when reporting on Muslim women in general. Despite this, the narrative of vilification increases exponentially regarding individual Muslim women like

-

⁹⁴ Jai Toor, "Netflix's 'Elite' and the Endless Attack on Muslim Women's Agency." Fourth Floor, August 20, 2020, https://www.thefourthfloor.co.uk/culture/netflix-elite-and-the-endless-attack-on-muslim-women.

Ilhan Omar. ⁹⁵ Looking at a collection of fifty examples of news stories and opinion pieces published on CNN and Fox News each, totaling one hundred different news stories, the narratives that are most prevalent in Fox News's coverage of Muslim women, are those of victimization of Muslim women living in both America and in Muslim countries, or that of the female Muslim freedom fighter.

Sixteen of the news stories from Fox News victimize Muslim women, and sixteen of the news stories use the freedom fighter narrative. ⁹⁶ Eleven of the chosen news stories use a narrative that leans towards the narrative of vilification of Muslim women, while seven of the news stories frame Muslim women as outsiders by deploying the Oriental narrative of the "Other".

It is worth noting that seventeen of the chosen news stories from Fox News have the Associated Press credited as the author, while eleven other news stories have Fox News staff credited as the authors. While attempting to cross reference these news stories with the Associated Press news site, I have not discovered similar news stories there. Therefore, it is possible that these news stories that are attributed to the Associated Press may have been given new headlines and been rewritten by a Fox News journalist, though this is not definite.

The fifty news stories from CNN feature sixteen news stories and opinions where the narrative of victimization is central to the text, mirroring the number of news stories Fox News features with the same narrative. The majority of the news stories from CNN use the female freedom fighter narrative, with twenty-seven of the fifty stories selected featuring a female Muslim fighting or resisting against an opposing force. There is only one news story which features the narrative of vilification of Muslim women of the chosen news stories from CNN, as the newer news stories from CNN often lean heavily towards the narrative of the "freedom fighter." The remaining six stories, like the seven stories from Fox News, portray Muslim women as outsiders to the American society. This distribution of narratives paints an entirely different picture of Muslim women as compared to Fox News, because even though it is somewhat one-dimensional, this minimized vilification of Muslim women leads a loyal reader of CNN to be more sympathetic towards the plights of Muslim women, whereas a loyal reader of Fox News will remain more skeptical.

All narratives attached to Muslim women by American news media organizations are

⁹⁵ See section "Fox News: Ilhan Omar" under Bibliography

⁹⁶ See section "Fox News: Muslim Women" under Bibliography

⁹⁷ See section "CNN: Muslim Women" under Bibliography

⁹⁸ Dean Obeidallah, 2021, Kate Maltby, 2019

rooted in Orientalism, and can be understood to be different forms of "othering". Muslim women who are victimized, vilified, or framed as freedom fighters are depicted as perpetually foreign, using words like "them" against the "us" in the context of Muslim women and the American society at large. However, this argument, while not without truth, erases nuance from the discourse at hand, as both Fox's and CNN's goal of framing can then be understood to ultimately exclude Muslim women from the dominant American society, something that is not entirely true, as we can see in the analysis of how these narratives are utilized by CNN and Fox News.⁹⁹

In Fox's news stories, the focus of most of the news stories is on the Muslim women living in America or the West. ¹⁰⁰ This might be because Fox News is a media house very local to America when compared to CNN, which has a more global reach. The women in question are given limited agency when they are victimized, and the oppressing factor is always either the religion of Islam, or to a lesser degree, Muslim men. ¹⁰¹ It is important to note that because of the current situations in Iran and Afghanistan, most of the more recent news stories use a narrative of victimization regarding Muslim women. However, even in these news stories, like Tyler O'Neil's report "Taliban promises to protect women's rights... with a catch," the oppressor is still alluded to be Islamic law rather than the Taliban's interpretation of Islamic law. ¹⁰²

Another news story on Fox News, written by Ruth Ravve, discusses how "Muslim Women in U.S. Struggle to Balance Western Freedoms and Islamic Culture," wherein Muslim women are given an opportunity to speak of their own experiences in their own words. Nevertheless, their voices are soon drowned out by the same narrative of victimization. The news story ascribes "Islamic culture" to be the villain of the abuses that the women in the news story have suffered, erasing the distinction between religion and culture entirely, something that appears to be intentionally misleading.

Fox News's framing of the victimhood narrative depicts Muslim women as the victims of Muslim men and Islam, and similarly, their framing of the Muslim female freedom fighter

 $^{^{\}rm 99}$ Acim, "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora," 2019, p. 36-38

¹⁰⁰ See section "Fox News: Muslim Women" under Bibliography

¹⁰¹ See section "Fox News: Muslim Women" under Bibliography

¹⁰² Tyler O'Neil, "Taliban Promises to Protect Women's Rights... with a Catch," Fox News (FOX News Network, August 17, 2021), https://www.foxnews.com/world/taliban-promises-protect-womens-rights-with-catch.

¹⁰³ Ruth Ravve, "Muslim Women in U.S. Struggle to Balance Western Freedoms and Islamic Culture," Fox News (FOX News Network, March 25, 2015), https://www.foxnews.com/story/muslim-women-in-u-s-struggle-to-balance-western-freedoms-and-islamic-culture.

narrative has the Muslim women opposed to Muslim men and Islam. In Don Snyder's news story "Despite threats, woman who opened liberal mosque in Berlin keeps fighting for religious freedom," those who threaten the woman fighter for change of the old Islamic doctrine in question are a male majority that is unwilling to see change in Islam. Thus, the oppressor once again is Islam in its current form and Muslim men.¹⁰⁴

In the rare instance where a news story from Fox News reports on an incident where Muslim women are the victims of Islamophobia rather than their male counterparts, Muslim women are often depicted as unsympathetic victims. When Louis Casiano writes about a Muslim woman settling a lawsuit after she had been forced to remove her headscarf and abaya, a traditional loose dress many Muslim women wear with their hijabs, when turning herself in for a minor traffic violation, Casiano headlines the news story with "Minnesota Muslim woman gets \$120G settlement after claiming jail forced her to remove hijab." Here, the way Casiano writes 120 thousand dollars like "\$120G," honing the reader's focus in on the amount of money the Muslim woman received in her settlement rather than the indignity she suffered.

Her side of the story is instead reduced to the verb "claim," something that leaves room for doubt, despite there being ample evidence of her experience at the hands of the law. Due to the ambiguous formulation of the headline, the reader of this news story will not be sympathetic to the experience suffered by the Muslim woman due to Islamophobia, even though it is framed with a narrative of victimization attached to the Muslim woman in question. Instead, they will focus on the amount of money the Muslim woman has received in her settlement of the lawsuit.

Similar to Fox News, CNN's framing of these narratives focuses on the victimization of Muslim women, however, the oppressors of the Muslim women in the news stories by CNN are not just the religion of Islam or Muslim men. Instead, the oppressors of Muslim women in CNN's news stories are the local regimes and the local government which enforce the restrictive laws that Muslim women and men are forced to obey, including Western

fighting-for-religious-freedom.

¹⁰⁴ Don Snyder, "Despite Threats, Woman Who Opened Liberal Mosque in Berlin Keeps Fighting for Religious Freedom," Fox News (FOX News Network, September 27, 2017), https://www.foxnews.com/world/despite-threats-woman-who-opened-liberal-mosque-in-berlin-keeps-

¹⁰⁵ Louis Casiano, "Minnesota Muslim Woman Gets \$120G Settlement after Claiming Jail Forced Her to Remove Hijab." Fox News. (FOX News Network, December 18, 2019), https://www.foxnews.com/us/minnesota-muslim-woman-gets-120g-in-settlement-after-claiming-jail-forced-her-to-remove-hijab.

countries. 106

Another aspect that differs in CNN's framing of the Muslim female freedom fighter from Fox News's portrayal of the same narrative, is the inclusion of Muslim women who are fighting to be free of their oppressors living in their countries of origin. An example of this is Kate Maltby's news story "Saudi Arabia and Iran share a mutual disdain for women who speak up," wherein the women mentioned are currently living under the regimes they are fighting. ¹⁰⁷ Dean Obeidallah's opinion piece "Our Muslim allies must step up to protect the women of Afghanistan" employs a similar framing as he prompts the neighboring nations of Afghanistan to protect and join the women of Afghanistan in their fight for their rights. However, this news story leans on the narrative of victimization as well and gives the impression that Muslim women need a rescuer from the outside. ¹⁰⁸

A difference of framing worth noting when it comes to CNN's use of this narrative is that most of the stories are from other countries, and most of the ones that are about Muslim women facing anti-Muslim backlash in the West are also situated in Europe, and not in the U.S.¹⁰⁹ These news stories are also unique from the other news stories mentioned because the opposers to Muslim women are non-Muslims who do not accept their faith, a framing that is rare, but increasing in its usage.

The difference in framing between the two outlets becomes even more apparent when we look at an incident reported by both outlets. The incident both outlets cover concerns the cancellation of a planned presentation about Islam by a Muslim woman in a Connecticut school due to the teacher of the class receiving threats. Though the facts reported in both news stories are the same, there are noticeable differences in the way the two outlets present these facts. Fox News's Greg Norman writes the headline as "Connecticut school cancels Muslim speaker after 'threatening' calls to teacher," with a picture of the school in question, while CNN's Intisar Seeraj and Christina Zdanowicz write "School cancels Muslim speaker after community backlash" with a video reporting the incident. 110

¹⁰⁶ See section "CNN: Islam" under Bibliography

¹⁰⁷ Maltby, "Saudi Arabia and Iran Share a Mutual Disdain for Women Who Speak Up," CNN (Cable News Network, March 19, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/18/opinions/saudi-arabia-iran-repression-of-women-maltby/index.html.

Told Dean Obeidallah, "Our Muslim Allies Must Step up to Protect the Women of Afghanistan," CNN (Cable News Network, August 16, 2021), https://edition.cnn.com/2021/08/16/opinions/women-of-afghanistan-taliban-opinion-obeidallah/index.html.

¹⁰⁹ Sahar Aziz, "Women Facing Anti-Muslim Backlash," CNN (Cable News Network, January 26, 2015), https://www.cnn.com/2015/01/25/tv/aziz-muslim-women/index.html.

¹¹⁰ Greg Norman. "Connecticut School Cancels Muslim Speaker after 'threatening' Calls to Teacher." Fox News. (FOX News Network, November 17, 2017), https://www.foxnews.com/us/connecticut-

CNN's news story focuses on the incident itself, not naming people while quoting the different parties involved in the incident, with the exception of Moreu, the superintendent of the school. Seeraj and Zdadanowicz use the narrative of victimization, framing the story as another incident of Islamophobia in America affecting Muslim women. Additionally, by only naming Moreau, they also point out a person that could have done something to prevent the incident, as he is portrayed as someone trying to placate people, and not much else.

Fox News's framing of the incident is quite different, as Norman names every single person involved in the incident. Though the framing of the incident uses the narrative of victimization in Norman's news story to a degree, it is overshadowed by the inclusion of the narrative of the Orientalist "Other". The Muslims quoted in the incident are portrayed to be angered and the school officials are portrayed as buckling under outside pressure of both angry parents and irritated Muslims while trying to do the "right thing". Notably, whereas the quote from the Council on American Islamic Relations is preceded by the verb "said" in CNN's news story, it is preceded by the verb "blasts" in Fox News's news story.

Due to these differences in usage of narratives, Fox News's news story depicts a confrontation between two parties, where Muslim women are a slightly sympathetic "Other," and the school administration, depicted as the "us" in relation to the "Other," are just simply caught in the "crossfire" between unknown Islamophobes threatening their teacher and Muslims. In CNN's story, the usage of the victimization narrative leaves the reader with an impression of Muslim women being the target of yet another incident of Islamophobia.

The last narrative attributed to Muslim women discussed in section 2.3 was that of the "harem belly dancer," and while none of the news stories have ascribed to this deeply misogynistic narrative as explicitly as Cardi B's "Bodak Yellow," it persists and colors news stories from both outlets. Often, the news stories that are about the bodies of Muslim women and their choice of clothing deploy the narrative of the Oriental "Other" in conjunction with either the narrative of victimhood, and/or the narrative of the Muslim freedom fighter. In the Fox News's news story "Indonesians hold 'Islam's answer to Miss World," the author primarily uses the narrative of the Oriental "Other" to describe the Muslim women and the clothes they wear in "Islam's" version of the beauty pageant, as it is implied that such a

-

school-cancels-muslim-speaker-after-threatening-calls-to-teacher, and Intisar Seeraj, and Christina Zdanowicz. "School Cancels Muslim Speaker after Community Backlash." CNN. (Cable News Network, November 17, 2017), https://edition.cnn.com/2017/11/16/us/school-cancels-muslim-speaker-after-community-backlash/index.html.

concept is not something viable in the West on an international level by the author. 111

The news story also blends in the narrative of victimization and that of the female Muslim freedom fighter to describe the women participating in the pageant. They are victims of the Islamic hardliners who are against even this "modest" version of the pageant, and they are afforded the female freedom fighter narrative simply because they stand in opposition to the Islamic hardliners. Traces of the narrative of the Oriental "Other" can be also found when the author denotes how "immodesty" includes showing shoulders and hair according to the event organizer in a manner that expresses disagreement with this definition of immodesty. 112

Fox News's news story leaves the impression of Muslim women being suppressed by the Islamic hardliners, while also fighting for their place in the public space. Nevertheless, because the story is from a foreign country, and because they are holding an "Islamic" version of a beauty competition, the average reader would not empathize or be impressed by the struggle of these Muslim women, as they remain a representation of the Oriental "Other". We can see something similar happen in a CNN news story concerning young hijabed women in America.

In Harmeet Kaur's news story "Hijabistas: Young Muslim women meld fashion and faith" for CNN, Kaur discusses the rise of hijab wearing fashionistas among Muslim women living in the West. 113 Kaur approaches the story using the narrative of the female Muslim freedom fighter, as the "hijabistas" are daring to be visibly Muslim women in the West despite the threat of danger from both Islamophobes and Islamist extremists. However, Kaur inadvertently exoticizes and "others" the Muslim women she is praising, as she portrays them as beautiful young women who are dressed in a modest manner despite not needing to, raising the reader's interest in knowing what these beautiful women look like without this modest clothing. The subject matter Kaur is reporting on is simply Muslim women being integrated into Western societies. However, because she is somewhat excessive in her praise of the visual beauty of the Muslim women, describing them as "models," she ultimately manages to sexualize, exoticize and depicts them as the Oriental "Other."

The reason why both news stories end up "othering" the Muslim women in question is because the hijab and other news stories about the articles of clothing worn by Muslim

¹¹¹ AFP, "Indonesians Hold 'Islam's Answer to Miss World." Fox News (FOX News Network, December 5, 2015). https://www.foxnews.com/world/indonesians-hold-islams-answer-to-miss-world. <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/world/indonesians-hold-islams-answer-to-miss-world-is

¹¹³ Harmeet Kaur, "Hijabistas: Young Muslim Women Meld Fashion and Faith." CNN (Cable News Network, September 16, 2016), https://edition.cnn.com/style/article/cnnphotos-hijabistas/index.html.

women for the purpose of modesty are seen as symbols of resistance against being integrated into the modern era for Muslim women living in Muslim majority countries, and as symbols of resistance against being integrated into American society for the Muslim women living in America. The laws banning the face veils and restricting the use of hijabs in European are a result of this idea that paints hijabs, niqabs, and burqas as symbols of oppression and the Oriental "Other" and is deeply embedded into Western societies.¹¹⁴

Kaur's news story attempts to normalize the Muslim women wearing hijabs, but ultimately fails to do so because while she exemplifies how hijab wearing women can be a part of Western society, her focus on the individual Muslim women involved and their beauty detracts from the larger conversation. Nevertheless, though Kaur's news story does unintentionally portray the Muslim women from the lens of the Oriental "Other," it also introduces the idea that Muslim women in the West can be integrated members of society with their hijabs, and not despite it.¹¹⁵

2.3.2 Misogyny, Sexism And Muslim Women in American Media

Whenever women are at the Center of the conversation, the discussion of misogyny and sexism is inevitable. In the case of Muslim women who stand at the intersection of gendered Islamophobia, it is not easy to identify if they are being attacked because of their religion, gender, ethnicity, or a combination of the three. The most obvious attack on Muslim women motivated solely by their gender is often committed by Muslim men. These are often instances of domestic violence where women are physically or mentally abused at the hands of the Muslim men in their lives.

Violence against women in Muslim communities is often attributed to the religion of Islam, or extremist interpretations of Islamic scripture. Muslim women are victims of Islamism and Muslim men, suffering simply because they are women. Restrictive laws and policies like Iran's morality police and Afghanistan's erasure of women from public spaces are commonly cited as examples of misogyny against Muslim women, as these policies take away their autonomy and freedom, while dictating their dress code and behavior. ¹¹⁶

On the other hand, Western policies like France's ban on the face veil and the hijab in the public sector in the name of "freeing" Muslim women are not depicted as being misogynistic, despite also being policies that dictate the dress code and limit the freedom of

¹¹⁴ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.81

¹¹⁵ Harmeet Kaur, 2016.

¹¹⁶ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.81-82

Muslim women. Additionally, even though Muslim women are given the narrative of victimization in the context of the European campaign against the face veil and headscarves worn by Muslim women specifically, they are portrayed as the victims of Islamophobia, and not misogyny. Essentially, when those who commit violence against Muslim women are Muslim men, it is misogyny, and when the ones targeting Muslim women are non-Muslims, it is because of Islamophobia, according to the media.¹¹⁷

In the news stories from Fox News and CNN that this thesis works with, there are not many stories that demonstrate a strong narrative of misogyny. That does not mean that there is no evidence of misogynistic undertones in news stories from both outlets. However, whenever there are misogynistic undertones in these news stories, they are often aimed either at an individual woman, or women who wear the face veil or hijab. In CNN's case the only news story that could be understood to have clear misogynistic undertones towards Muslim woman would be in Theodore Schleifer's news story "Donald Trump's take on burkas: Islamic women might prefer them," where he is reporting on Trump's remarks on Muslim women that wear the face veil. 118

Predictably, Trump's remarks are mocking and degrading towards the Muslim women who choose to wear the face veil, suggesting that they might choose to do so to hide unattractive physical attributes. However, while Schleifer reports on these misogynistic and Islamophobic remarks made by Trump, he does not attempt to fact check Trump, or present a counter narrative. Because of this, the news story's message echoes Trump, and does nothing to curb the misogynistic and Islamophobic rhetoric in Trump's statements. A loyal reader of CNN will see Trump's name in the title, and dismiss these statements made by him as yet another instance of his racist and misogynistic tendencies on display, while someone who is not a regular reader of CNN might take Trump's statement's to be humorous and based in truth, instead of the objectification of Muslim women that it is. Nevertheless, this is the only news story of my selection from CNN that has such openly misogynistic messaging that goes unchallenged.

Similarly, though Fox news has several stories with subtle misogynistic undertones like "Indonesians hold 'Islam's answer to Miss World" and ""Minnesota Muslim woman gets \$120G settlement after claiming jail forced her to remove hijab" discussed in section 2.3.1, it

¹¹⁷ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.82, 84

¹¹⁸ Theodore Schleifer "Donald Trump's Take on Burkas: Islamic Women Might Prefer Them | CNN Politics." CNN. (Cable News Network, October 27, 2015), https://edition.cnn.com/2015/10/26/politics/donald-trump-burkas-new-hampshire/index.html

is Adam Shaw's "UK's Boris Johnson refuses to apologize after saying Muslim women in burqas look like 'bank robbers'" that has the strongest undertones of sexism and misogyny. Like the CNN's news story on Trump's remarks, Shaw reports on misogynistic remarks made by Boris Johnson. However, whereas Schleifer did not provide a counter narrative to Trump's remarks, trusting the readers to formulate their own opinion on the matter, Shaw provides context to the situation that makes Johnson appear as the "hero" standing by his remarks and refusing to bow down to the backlash generated by his statements. Johnson's remarks on burqas and the face veil are misogynistic and Islamophobic, though he argues that they are not. As Shaw allows Johnson to explain himself, he makes him appear the more sympathetic character handling a bad situation. The women Johnson has attacked are ultimately forgotten in Shaw's contextualization of the situation, as the figures demanding an apology are politicians on the left, and less importantly, Muslim women. 120

Shaw's news story, while depicting Muslim women as the victims of a misogynistic verbal attack, ultimately supports and defends Johnson's political outlook, and this is the definite difference between Shaw's news story and Schleifer's news story on CNN. While Schleifer does not counter or rebuke Trump's remarks, Shaw ends up subtly supporting Johnson's statements about Muslim women. Additionally, none of these news stories afford the Muslim women any agency, as the case often is with news stories about Muslim women in American news media. Misogyny against Muslim women also occurs more in Fox's news stories, especially against liberal female politicians like Ilhan Omar, something that is examined further in the next chapter. ¹²¹

-

¹¹⁹ AFP, 2015, Louis Casiano, 2019, and Adam Shaw, "UK's Boris Johnson refuses to apologize after saying Muslim women in burqas look like 'bank robbers'" Fox News (FOX News Network, August 8, 2018), https://www.foxnews.com/world/uks-boris-johnson-refuses-to-apologize-after-saying-muslim-women-in-burqas-look-like-bank-robbers

¹²⁰ Adam Shaw, 2018

¹²¹ See section "Fox News: Ilhan Omar," "Fox News: Muslim Women" under Bibliography

Chapter 3: Muslim Women Living In America And Ilhan Omar

3.1 The Impact of The Media's Framing on Muslim Women in America

As a result of this framing of these narratives, a loyal reader of Fox News will often have the impression that Muslim women are oppressed entirely in their countries of origin. Thus, the ones living in the United States and the West are fighting against their oppressors because they have the freedom to do so in the West. Nevertheless, the reader cannot trust Muslim women entirely, as some of them can be as radical as their male counterparts. Similarly, a loyal reader of CNN will have an impression of Muslim women that views them as either submissive victims in need of rescue by Western governments, or fierce women that are fighting against the violent and oppressive Muslim men.

It is true that women in both Afghanistan and Iran are currently treated as second-class citizens. However, Fox News's framing of this treatment has given the impression that this is entirely brought on by the enforcement of a universal interpretation of Sharia law that every Muslim in every Muslim majority country, male or female, believes in wholeheartedly, something that is entirely untrue. While the examples of the regimes in Afghanistan and Iran show what a society intolerant of women looks like, they are also not true for the rest of the Muslim world, a notion that CNN's framing of this narrative does include. The narrative of victimization of Muslim women at the hands of Muslim men is often used as a justification for the American military to intervene in a country, which may provide an explanation as to why Muslim women from every Muslim majority country have been depicted as victims of violence committed by Muslim men with the sole exception of Palestinian women. 122

Though women are not treated equal to men in Muslim countries, this fact is not unique to Muslim countries specifically. The patriarchal societies of the world are not limited to a single religion and its followers, a fact that is overlooked and deliberately ignored by the media narratives that build upon the idea of Muslim women being unique in their suffering. The notion that the West is more advanced as a civilization in terms of gender relations when compared to Muslim countries originates, like many things, from Orientalist theory, and has

31

¹²² Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p.651, and Nathan Lean. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims*. 2017, p.145

been termed "femonationalism" by scholars. 123

Nevertheless, this narrative continues to be a point of debate which is increasingly relevant not only because of the events occurring in Afghanistan and Iran, but also because of the way Muslim women are treated in America. Barbara Perry notes that more than 86% of hate crimes committed against Muslims are targeted towards Muslim women, partly because they are often more visibly Muslim than Muslim men, and partly because they are women, and thus, perceived as vulnerable and weaker.¹²⁴

Muslim women in the West and America, stand at multiple different intersections when it comes to their identity. ¹²⁵ Be it their gender, race, ethnicity, or religion, which is accompanied with an appearance that makes it easy for onlookers to identify them as Muslim if they wear a hijab, niqab or a burqa, Muslim women in America navigate through a multitude of different intersections of identity through their daily life, something Muslim men do not, as they are less easily recognized as Muslims. It also means that because women, people of color, and Muslims are all targets of hate crimes, Muslim women of color are more likely to be targets of hate crimes. ¹²⁶

Alimahomed-Wilson introduces a matrix in which she categorizes how Muslim women in America can be a target of hate crimes in four different categories that intersect with each other in the intersection of gendered Islamophobia. The four categories are structural, hegemonic, interpersonal, and disciplinary. Like Alimahomed-Wilson, Beydoun also distinguishes between different forms of Islamophobia present in America, though he only includes three categories. 128

The first category that Alimahomed-Wilson and Beydoun both include is structural Islamophobia, also called institutionalized Islamophobia, referring to the Islamophobia present in American institutions. The reinstatement of the Muslim ban finally highlighted the presence of structural Islamophobia for those outside the Muslim American communities, as Muslim Americans have felt the weight of state-sanctioned Islamophobia for much longer. The US PATRIOT act signed by Bush, and the establishment of the Department of Homeland

¹²³ Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 651-652

¹²⁴ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p.79

¹²⁵ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 79

¹²⁶ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 80, 85

¹²⁷ Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 653

¹²⁸ Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 653, 657 and Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 32

Security put Muslim Americans under constant surveillance of the state, and Muslims who were perceived to be more religious were listed as "potential radicals" by the Department of Homeland Security and the FBI. 129

Additionally, due to the introduction of the National Security Entry-Exit Registration System, the phrase "flying while brown" became another recognized symptom of structural Islamophobia, as "random" searches targeted those with Arab or South Asian features disproportionately. The experience of "flying while brown" is in many ways worse for Muslim women than for Muslim men, especially if they are wearing headscarves or face veils. ¹³⁰ If someone does not speak English while traveling in America, they are further disadvantaged, and this rings true for immigrant Muslim women. Muslim women going through airport security are the targets of thorough pat downs, sometimes past the point of sexual harassment. If a woman is wearing a niqab, she is often forced to unveil herself in front a crowd of passengers and male TSA agents, and in extreme cases, hijabed Muslim women can be forced to take off their hijab and their clothes or strip searched by TSA agents. ¹³¹ Alimahomed-Wilson attributes the interest in making Muslim women disrobe to the hypersexualisation of Muslim women's bodies present in entertainment media, like the "harem belly dancer" narrative that has been attached to Muslim women since the era of Orientalism. ¹³²

The hegemonic category in the matrix of gendered Islamophobia concerns itself with shaping opinions and ideas about the Muslim women and Islam, according to Alimahomed-Wilson. Beydoun categorizes this as private Islamophobia, wherein private actors target Muslims, with the media falling under this category. However, though the media's framing of Muslims and spreading of Islamophobic rhetoric is considered a private act of Islamophobia, it is also supported by structural Islamophobia. As we have observed, Muslim women are rarely afforded agency in both CNN and Fox's news stories. This is deliberately done, as it prevents Muslim women from taking control of the narratives attached to them.

¹²⁹ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 27, 36-39, 100

¹³⁰ Considine "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown," 2017, p. 12, and Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 101

¹³¹ American Civil Liberties Union. "ACLU of Illinois Challenges Ethnic and Religious Bias in Strip Search of Muslim Woman at O'Hare International Airport," January 16, 2002. http://www.aclu.org/press-releases/aclu-illinois-challenges-ethnic-and-religious-bias-strip-search-muslim-woman-ohare.

¹³² Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 659

¹³³ Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 664

¹³⁴ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p.32-35

This is something that Ahlem Muhtaseb examines closely in the article "US Media Darlings: Arab and Muslim Women Activists, Exceptionalism and the "Rescue Narrative,"" where she details how the media effectively silences Muslim women that speak out against the narratives ascribed to them by pointing out aggressors other than Muslim men or Muslim governments. 135

The third category in this matrix is the interpersonal category, and this is about the gendered Islamophobia Muslim women encounter personally. ¹³⁶ Interpersonal gendered Islamophobia is about the discrimination Muslim women face both from within Muslim communities, the threats of violence, and the sexism Muslim women face daily because of their visibility as Muslims made more clear by the hijab. A quarter of hijabed Muslim women report that they have been pushed while taking the subway in New York, a number that is alarming. ¹³⁷ Consequently, 83% percent of Muslim women in America report "feeling unsafe" in public, a number that is almost doubled when compared to Muslim men, of which only 45% responded as feeling unsafe. ¹³⁸

In the article "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," Alimahomed-Wilson interviews young Muslim American women that speak about instances in which they have been affected by Islamophobia. A staggering 85% of respondents reported experiencing verbal violence motivated by Islamophobia, while 25% reported experiencing physical violence, and Muslim women who wore the hijab were more likely to experience being targeted in these hate crimes than Muslim women who did not wear it. 140

Alimahomed-Wilson quoted a young hijabed woman's experience where the young Muslim woman describes how she would get trash and drinks thrown at her whenever she took the school bus, something that ended up affecting her overall attendance as she stopped

¹

¹³⁵ Ahlam.Muhtaseb, "US Media Darlings: Arab and Muslim Women Activists, Exceptionalism and the "Rescue Narrative," " *Arab Studies Quarterly* 42, no. 1-2 (2020), pp: 7-24, https://www.scienceopen.com/hosted-document?doi=10.13169/arabstudguar.42.1-2.0007, p. 21-22

¹³⁶ Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 667
137 Jay Croft, "1 In 4 Muslim Women in New York Say They've Been Pushed on a Subway Platform

¹³⁷ Jay Croft, "1 In 4 Muslim Women in New York Say They've Been Pushed on a Subway Platform While Wearing a Hijab." CNN (Cable News Network, June 19, 2018), https://edition.cnn.com/2018/06/19/us/new-york-anti-muslim-harassment-survey-trnd/index.html.

¹³⁸ Sabrina Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women." *Women, Gender, and Families of Color* 5, no. 1 (2017): 73-97. muse.jhu.edu/article/657586, p. 80

¹³⁹ Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 74

¹⁴⁰ Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 77, 80-81

taking the bus to school.¹⁴¹ The majority of the women in Alimahomed-Wilson's study also reported trouble getting hired, and those that did get hired in retail or in the customer service sector, experienced a frightening level of verbal abuse being directed at them by customers.¹⁴² Alimahomed-Wilson also noted that many of the women were reluctant to report incidents of hate crimes, especially verbal hate crimes to the authorities, as they did not think that they would be taken seriously. The women who did end up reporting, felt dismissed and disparaged.¹⁴³

This wariness is not unique to Muslim women, as hate crimes are generally underreported across all demographics, with the FBI only reporting six to eight thousand hate crimes yearly, while the Bureau of Justice Statistics estimated there to be around 260 000 hate crimes taking place in America annually. This reflects a failure on behalf of the authorities, as they have failed to garner and retain the trust of the people they are supposed to protect.¹⁴⁴

The final category within this matrix is the disciplinary category, concerning how Muslims have been under constant surveillance by the government in the aftermath of 9/11. This category also falls under the category of structural Islamophobia defined by Beydoun. It consists of the institutionalized and structural Islamophobia in American institutions whose primary focus is to spy on Muslim communities, while also functioning to stop Muslims from unifying across cultural boundaries within the American Muslim diaspora. 145

This structural and institutionalized of Muslims surveillance was further strengthened under Obama, as he introduced Countering Violent Extremism. Countering Violent Extremism, also called CVE, is a policy that encourages Muslim Americans to report on friends, family members, and mosques that they thought were in danger of radicalization. CVE was essentially a modern interpretation of the "divide and conquer" strategy, as it divided Muslims amongst themselves by instructing them to report on each other. Trump's ban on Muslims entering the country was the last link in a series of restrictive structural and institutionalized policies against Muslims in America, and not something unexpected, given the vitriol Trump and his Republican colleagues had spouted against non-white and Muslim

¹⁴¹ Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 81

¹⁴² Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 83

¹⁴³ Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 82

Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 85, and Acim, "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora," 2019, p. 35

¹⁴⁵ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, 112, 128

communities during their campaigns. 146

The different categories Alimahomed-Wilson outlines highlight the different ways in which gendered Islamophobia has impacted the lives of Muslim women, and how the news media's framing of Muslim women affects their daily lives. 147 It also shows how these narratives are also supported by the policy makers, used to justify America's "War on Terror," a war that has had no winners in the twenty years it has raged, as the "War on Terror" was never against the Islamist extremists, but against the ideology of Islamist extremism. Ultimately, these narratives only served to marginalize an already marginalized group by depicting them as the bogeyman that is trying to take away the freedom of ordinary Americans and portraying them as the eternal "Other" to the Western civilization, building a wall between the Muslim and non-Muslim communities inside and outside America. Nevertheless, Muslim women like Ilhan Omar prove that these walls are breaking down, despite concerted efforts to strengthen them.

3.2 <u>Introducing Ilhan Omar</u>

Ilhan Omar and her story is used for the purpose of illustrating and analyzing how the media narratives that are ascribed to Muslim women by CNN and Fox News affects Ilhan Omar's media imaging, her life and career, and what kind of hurdles she faces as a Black Muslim woman in Congress. Ilhan Omar, born October 4th, 1982, is a member of the Democratic-Farmer-Labor Party in Minnesota, which is affiliated with the Democratic Party. She is a member of the U.S. House of Representatives, elected from Minnesota's 5th District, which has historically been a Democratic stronghold. Ilhan Omar is a Muslim Somali woman born in Mogadishu. Omar and her family fled from Somalia to Kenya in 1991, arriving in Kenya in 1992. They lived in the Utange Refugee Camp in Kenya from 1992 to 1995. 148

The family experienced a tough time in the camp, and eventually chose to come to America. Omar explains the reason that they chose America instead of countries like Norway and Sweden, was, as her father explained to the then nine-year-old Omar, because "Only in America can you ultimately become an American. Everywhere else we will always feel like a

¹⁴⁷ Alimahomed-Wilson, "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women," 2017, p. 79, and Alimahomed-Wilson, "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance," 2020, p. 653

¹⁴⁶ Khaled A. Beydoun, *American Islamophobia*, 2018, p. 112-115, 128-129

¹⁴⁸ Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, New York: WILLIAM MORROW, 2021), p. 16, 40

guest."¹⁴⁹ Omar's mother passed away when she was two years old, so she idolized her father and grandfather, as they were supportive of her endeavors throughout her life. Omar's clear admiration and gratefulness for the male figures in her life is evident throughout her autobiography.¹⁵⁰

After a lengthy process of interviews, Omar's family finally arrived in America in 1995. From then on, they moved around in the country until they eventually settled down in Minneapolis in Minnesota in 2001. Omar describes the time after the move to America as turbulent, as she could not speak English, and faced racism as a young Black girl, something she had not experienced before. Omar was naturalized as an American citizen in 2000 and completed High School in 2001.

She soon married according to the Islamic faith and gave birth to her first child at the age of twenty-one, and another followed soon after. The marriage had its problems and Omar and her first husband divorced in 2008. Omar remarried, but separated from her second husband in 2011, and reconciled with her first husband. She also graduated from North Dakota State University with an undergraduate degree in political science and international studies in the same year. ¹⁵² Omar divorced her first husband again in 2019, and married businessperson Tim Mynett in 2020. The couple has faced criticism for their business dealings, as Mynett's firm has been accused of using Omar's campaign funds for the couple's own benefit. ¹⁵³

In 2016, she ran for the Minnesota House of Representatives, becoming the first American of Somali origin to become a legislator in the United States. After that, she ran for the United States House of Representatives in 2018, becoming one of the first Muslim women in Congress alongside Representative Rashida Tlaib from Michigan, and the first woman to wear a hijab in Congress. She, along with Representative Tlaib, Representative Alexandra

¹⁴⁹ Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, 2021, p. 52

¹⁵⁰ Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, 2021, 7

¹⁵¹ Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, 2021, 70, 75

¹⁵² Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, 2021, p. 98, 130, 154,

¹⁵³ Sam Dorman and Peter Hasson. "Ilhan Omar's Campaign Paid Her Husband's Firm Nearly \$2.8M." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 10, 2020, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-husband-campaign-firm

¹⁵⁴ Eli Watkins, "First Muslim Women in Congress: Rashida Tlaib and Ilhan Omar | CNN Politics," CNN (Cable News Network, November 7, 2018), https://edition.cnn.com/2018/11/06/politics/first-muslim-women-congress/index.html.

Ocasio-Cortez, and Ayanna Pressley are members of a progressive left-wing group in Congress called "The Squad," which is an emerging sub-group within the Progressive Caucus. All initial members of The Squad were elected to Congress under the age of 50 in 2018 and are known to be the most progressive members of Congress. In 2020, they were joined by Cori Bush and Jamaal Brown, and more members joined in 2023. ¹⁵⁵

3.3 In Media: Conservative and Liberal News Media Imaging

Ilhan Omar, like most Black Muslim women, stands at different intersections regarding her identity. She is a refugee, a Black woman, a visible Muslim, an immigrant, and an American politician of color not born in America. As such it is no surprise that she is often scrutinized and criticized by the media in a different manner than her peers. Though both she and Rashida Tlaib are Muslim women who are extremely progressive, Omar is under fire more often than her colleague, Representative Tlaib. Alkazemi et al suggest that this might be because Omar is a more visible Muslim than Tlaib because of her hijab, in addition to being a Black woman. ¹⁵⁶

By virtue of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar being a veiled Muslim woman in power, she defies the most prevalent media narrative out of the narratives discussed in chapter 2, that being the narrative of a submissive, oppressed, and demure Muslim woman just by existing. This causes the media to be even more polarized in their framing of her, despite CNN's history of supporting liberal politicians and Fox News's history of targeting them in their news stories. Because Fox News is a conservative news media organization, their framing of Ilhan Omar reflects the statements that conservative politicians like Donald Trump have made about her.

Fox News and other conservative media outlets depict Ilhan Omar using the narrative of vilification, zeroing in on her actions, and criticizing Omar at every turn. Though it is not unusual for conservative media to vilify members of the Democratic Party, especially The Squad, Ilhan Omar has received an unprecedented amount of criticism from Fox News. Her case has not been helped by the accusation of antisemitism and blatantly Islamophobic

_

¹⁵⁵ Alexander Sammon, "A New 'Squad' Is Heading to the House," Slate Magazine (Slate, November 9, 2022), https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2022/11/progressives-midterms-maxwell-frost-delia-ramirez-summer-lee-greg-casar.html.

¹⁵⁶ Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," 2021, p. 37

misinformation spread by Trump and his allies about her. 157

Another reason for this push by conservative media to stereotype Omar as a villainous Muslim can be because the opposers Omar has faced in her life have not been male Muslims, but openly racist people who have attacked and threatened her. Most news stories on Fox News have either Islam or Muslim men as the opposite force to Muslim women. Omar is a person who embraces both the male influences in her life and her religion quite openly, and because of this open acceptance of the Muslim men in her life, she too, is depicted as "just like them" in regard to Muslim men in general. Because of this, she is almost always vilified instead of victimized in Fox's news stories.

While analyzing thirty news stories written about Omar hosted on Fox News, a clear bias is apparent in the news stories and opinion pieces hosted on the media outlet.¹⁵⁸ Of the thirty news stories from Fox News about Ilhan Omar, twenty-one vilify Omar, while in the remaining nine news stories she is "othered". In these news stories, Omar is depicted as a personification of the Oriental "Other," portrayed as standing opposite the values of the conservatives and Christians that make up the majority of Fox News's target audience.¹⁵⁹

Some of Fox's news stories about Ilhan Omar include clear misogynistic notions in their framing. An example of this is the news story "Somali community leader says Ilhan Omar married her brother". The news story itself is a transcript from a Tucker Carlson show, accompanied by a video clip from said show where Carlson discusses this story with Scott Johnson, who has been peddling the story of Omar's supposed marriage to her biological brother for three years at the time of the news story's publication. Omar, for her part, has refuted these claims every time they have been brought up, and even writes about it in her autobiography, describing the story as fabricated. ¹⁶⁰

Johnson quotes the "Daily Mail" as his source, which is a disreputable English tabloid, something he admits himself. He also mentions that Ilhan's "clan," meaning her extended Somali family in the Twin Cities of Minneapolis and Saint-Paul are quite unhappy with this story getting out. However, Carlson seems to be quite skeptical of Johnson's story and tries to wrap up the segment, though he does not refute Johnson's claims. Johnson, sensing that he was not believed, names the male Somali community leader the Daily Mail had interviewed

¹⁵⁹ Perry, "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women," 2013, p. 81-82

¹⁵⁷ Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," 2021, p. 42

¹⁵⁸ See section "Fox News: Ilhan Omar" in Bibliography

¹⁶⁰ Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, 2021, 210

as Abdi Nur. Abdi Nur is quite a common name in the Somali community, and as Johnson does not offer any more facts about this person, he does not appear to be more believable to Carlson, who thanks Johnson for speaking the truth monotonously before ending the segment.

Though it is clear that Carlson did not believe a single word Johnson said about Ilhan Omar's supposed marriage to her brother, the fact that it was chosen as the headline of this news story is reflective of how Fox News wishes to portray Ilhan to their base. The story of Ilhan Omar marrying her brother is deeply sexist in that it portrays Ilhan as an easily used accessory for fraud, something Johnson claims is the reason for the marriage. It is also "othering" as it invokes disgust towards her and her supposed husband for engaging in incest, as well as alienating, and degrading her as a person in the eyes of the reader.

Another way in which conservative media outlets try to vilify Omar further is by reporting on her daughter, Isra Hirsi. Hirsi is a climate activist who identifies herself as a communist. When Hirsi first added the communist symbols to her Twitter page, Fox News immediately ran the story "Ilhan Omar's daughter, a prominent climate activist, adds communist hammer and sickle to Twitter bio." Communism is still seen as something inherently un-American, especially amongst conservatives, due to the Cold War. Hirsi's communist views are then used to attack Omar, though Hirsi is a grown woman making her own decisions. Nevertheless, Hirsi's communist declaration is portrayed as a reflection of Omar as a mother.

Omar is further vilified in Tyler O'Neil's news story "Ilhan Omar mocked for voicing outrage over Easter worship on plane: 'Why do you hate Christians?" Omar's supposed outrage is a tweet suggesting in jest that she too would offer prayers out loud as the Christians in the video being discussed. However, conservatives framed this to be outrage over Christianity being practiced. The answers to her tweet included conspiracy theories about her, including the one that suggested she had married her brother. 163

Additionally, a common phrase that is to be found in most of the coverage on Omar by

40

¹⁶¹ Houston Keene, "Ilhan Omar's Daughter, a Prominent Climate Activist, Adds Communist Hammer and Sickle to Twitter Bio," Fox News, (FOX News Network May 20, 2021), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-daughter-isra-hirsi-hammer-sickle

Tyler O'Neil, "Ilhan Omar Mocked for Voicing Outrage over Easter Worship on Plane: 'Why Do You Hate Christians?'," Fox News (FOX News Network, April 18, 2022), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-mocked-for-voicing-outrage-over-easter-worship-on-plane-why-do-you-hate-christians.

¹⁶³ Ilhan Omar, *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*, 2021, p. 213

conservative media outlets is that of "Go back to where you came from." Alkazemi et al write about this in their journal article "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the Wall Street Journal: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," examining the negative hashtags on Twitter aimed at Congresswoman Omar. One of the negative hashtags was "#GoBack". Another term attached to Omar and other members of the Squad to a lesser degree is the word "globalist." Omar is often accused of putting other nations' interests before the interests of America, whether it is because she criticizes Israel or criticizes America's foreign policy. In Trump's era of "America First," this is seen as direct opposition to the conservative agenda, which is then taken as an open invitation to criticize Omar.

Alkazemi et al conclude that the conservatives use this invitation to the fullest extent, and the number of negative tags and tweets rises in conjunction with the publishing of a news story critical of Omar in Rupert Murdoch's Wall Street Journal. They conclude that though the data was limited, they can safely state that the WSJ is trying to attach a specific narrative to the name of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar, and that specific narrative is closely related to the term "nation," as the conservative media accuse her of putting other nations before America. This constant affirmation of an accusation builds a picture of a person who is willing to betray the United States, and this again circles back to the narrative of vilification that the conservative media is actively pushing on Congresswoman Omar. As a result of this framing, Omar has had to face numerous death threats from white supremacists.

On the other hand, liberal outlets like CNN portray Omar quite differently from their conservative peers. The liberal media outlets' framing of Omar varies from author to author, and what kind of controversy Omar is experiencing. Nevertheless, Ilhan Omar is not vilified by liberal media outlets like she is by the conservative news media. In fact, there is only one news story from CNN of the thirty selected that vilifies her. The coverage Ilhan Omar receives from liberal news outlets follows the narrative of the Muslim freedom fighter, where

_

¹⁶⁴ O'Neil, "Ilhan Omar Mocked for Voicing Outrage over Easter Worship on Plane: 'Why Do You Hate Christians?'," 2022.

¹⁶⁵ Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," 2021, p. 42

¹⁶⁶ O'Neil, "Ilhan Omar Mocked for Voicing Outrage over Easter Worship on Plane: 'Why Do You Hate Christians?'," 2022.

¹⁶⁷ Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," 2021, p. 47

¹⁶⁸ Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," 2021, p. 47

¹⁶⁹ Kevin Bohn, "Rep. Ilhan Omar Says She Has Experienced Increase in Death Threats | CNN Politics," CNN, April 15, 2019, https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/14/politics/ilhan-omar-death-threats/index.html.

she is framed to be portrayed as a survivor who has stood steadfastly against all odds and achieved something unprecedented. ¹⁷⁰ Of the other twenty-nine news stories on Omar from CNN, the narrative of the female Muslim freedom fighter is used in twenty of them. Five of the remaining stories depict her as a victim, while four employ the narrative of the Oriental other.

The news stories frame her as a victim of a Republican smear campaign, or of Trump's lies.¹⁷¹ News stories like Daniel Dale's "Fact check: Trump promotes false smear of Rep. Ilhan Omar" are not rare, as there is a constant stream of misinformation about Omar released from conservative media outlets and politicians alike.¹⁷² Other news stories in liberal media also call out or refute Fox News and conservatives directly when defending Omar and other notable members of the Democratic Party, like in Brian Shelter's news story "How Fox News fuels Trump's fixation with AOC and Ilhan Omar".¹⁷³ Shelter's news story provides an analysis of the way the conservative echo chamber functions and how it is affecting Omar and AOC.

Omar is inevitably forced into the victimhood narrative here, along with AOC, as they are being portrayed to be unprovoked victims of the conservatives' attacks. This type of framing is remarkably like CNN's framing of Muslim women in general, even though the opposers are not radicalized Muslim men, but conservative Republicans. However, this is subject to change whenever Omar and Tlaib criticize Israel, as the only story in which Omar is vilified to some degree by CNN is about her stance on Israel. ¹⁷⁴

CNN's main narrative when framing Ilhan Omar is, as mentioned, that of the female Muslim freedom fighter. This is because both Tlaib and Omar are very much anomalies as the first Muslim women in Congress. Though both women are elected from districts where there are a large number of Muslim communities, what sets Omar apart from Tlaib is her story. Tlaib was born and raised in America and represents a typical non-religious Muslim

¹⁷⁰ Rafia Zakaria, "Rashida Tlaib and Ilhan Omar Embody a New Era for Muslim Women," CNN (Cable News Network, January 3, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/01/02/opinions/rashida-tlaib-ilhan-omar-muslim-women-congress-zakaria/index.html.

¹⁷¹ Daniel Dale, "Fact Check: Trump Promotes False Smear of Rep. Ilhan Omar," CNN (Cable News Network, September 18, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/09/18/politics/trump-smear-omar-dancing-9-11-video-terrence-williams/index.html.

¹⁷² Dale, "Fact Check: Trump Promotes False Smear of Rep. Ilhan Omar," 2019

¹⁷³ Brian Stelter, "How Fox News Fuels Trump's Fixation with AOC and Ilhan Omar," CNN (Cable News Network, July 22, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/21/media/fox-news-aoc-ilhan-omar/index.html.

¹⁷⁴ Sara Sidner and Mallory Simon "These Muslim and Jewish Community Leaders Are United in Frustration at Ilhan Omar's Comments | CNN Politics." CNN (Cable News Network, March 17, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/17/politics/ilhan-omar-minnesota-constituents-anti-semitism/index.html

American woman. Omar is a more visibly practicing Muslim woman who came to America and realized her American Dream all while holding onto her faith and her cultural traditions.

In the news story "Ilhan Omar blasts 'demented views' in first extensive comments since Trump tweets," Omar is the voice of reason against Trump's unhinged Islamophobic tweets. In another news story, "Tucker Carlson blasts Rep. Ilhan Omar, and she calls him a 'racist fool'," her casual dismissal of Carlson's racist remarks is applauded. Though Tlaib and Omar are both anomalies, defeating decades of Islamophobic sentiment which had been heightened in the 2016 election to unforeseen heights, to reach Capitol Hill as Congresswomen, Omar is an impossibility. When Omar was first elected, the person who started the "birtherism" movement against Obama was president. Omar was a Somali refugee who was not born in America. Therefore, her election to Congress seems like even more of an impossibility. Because of this, Omar is always afforded the narrative of the female Muslim freedom fighter by liberal outlets.

3.3.1 Facing Accusation of Antisemitism

Ilhan Omar and Rashida Tlaib are often bound together, especially when the topic of antisemitism is written about. Fox News often refers to Omar's old tweets criticizing Israel and even pro-Israel Congress members as antisemitic in nature. Thaib has Palestinian roots and often criticizes Israel's treatment of Palestinians and the illegal settlers taking over Palestinian land. However politely these concerns might be worded, both Tlaib and Omar are inevitably accused of antisemitism by both liberals and conservatives alike, and both have had to walk back their remarks on various occasions. Nevertheless, both Omar and Tlaib remain, as described by CNN, "defiant" in their stance on Israel, and contest that the criticism of a regime is not equal to the criticism of a religion. 178

This criticism is aimed more towards Omar more than Tlaib, whose remarks on Israel are often either ignored or gently rebuked by liberal politicians and news media because Tlaib

¹⁷⁵ Sunlen Serfaty and Noah Gray, "Ilhan Omar Blasts 'demented Views' in First Extensive Comments since Trump Tweets | CNN Politics," (Cable News Network, April 30, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/30/politics/ilhan-omar-response-trump-attacks/index.html

¹⁷⁶ Brian Stelter, "Tucker Carlson Blasts Rep. Ilhan Omar, and She Calls Him a 'racist Fool' | CNN Business," (Cable News Network, July 11, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/10/media/tucker-carlson-ilhan-omar-fox-news/index.html

¹⁷⁷ Lukas Mikalionis, "Ilhan Omar's Israel Tweets the Latest in Long Line of Controversial Comments," Fox News (FOX News Network, February 12, 2019), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omars-israel-comments.

¹⁷⁸ Veronica Stracqualursi, Sunlen Serfaty, and Ashley Killough, "Ilhan Omar Remains Defiant after Being Called out at AIPAC | CNN Politics," CNN (Cable News Network, March 27, 2019), https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/26/politics/ilhan-omar-aipac-criticism-mike-pence/index.html.

has Palestinian roots. Omar is seen as a typical Muslim antisemite in this context. The Israel-Palestine conflict has been framed as a conflict between Muslims and Jews by both the West and Muslim majority countries. This framing erases the existence of Palestinian Jews and Christians who are also affected by the conflict alongside their Muslim countrymen and women, and feeds into the narrative of the Israel-Palestine conflict being just a religious one instead of a political one.¹⁷⁹

Because of this history between Muslims and Jews, Omar's criticism of Israel's policies suppressing Palestinians is framed as antisemitic because she is a Muslim woman. This is exacerbated due to a tweet in which she wrote "It's all about the Benjamins, baby!" when referring to the role of lobbyists and especially AIPAC's presence in Capitol Hill, which was inferred as an antisemitic dog whistle by both conservatives and liberals. ¹⁸⁰

While Omar did walk back the tweet in question, she did not take back her criticism of lobbyists and AIPAC. She has also continued to criticize Israel and its policies, saying in an interview that had it been another country than Israel, most people would condemn their actions. She also compared Israel to Iran in that both are theocracies and not democracies, pointing out the double standard in the different ways the two countries are portrayed in American media, something that again drew backlash from the media. ¹⁸¹

As a result of her continued criticism of Israel, Omar has been removed as a member from most of the House committees now that the House of Representatives is controlled by Republicans. Omar was a member of the Subcommittee on Africa, Global Health, and Global Human Rights under the House Foreign Affairs Committee, and with her removal, there is no member born in Africa on the Subcommittee on Africa. Omar has criticized this decision as xenophobic and racist, with House Minority leader Hakim Jeffries also calling the exclusion of Omar and other Democrats from key positions an act of "political revenge". 183

Ultimately, Omar's remarks against Israel have been criticized as antisemitic, and have had real consequences for her beyond the usual backlash from the news media and politicians, as she has been removed from committee assignment because of them. However,

¹⁷⁹ Acim, "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora," 2019, p. 26 ¹⁸⁰ Lukas Mikalionis, 2019

¹⁸¹ Lukas Mikelionis, "Rep. Ilhan Omar Slammed for Saying She 'chuckles' When Israel Is Called a Democracy, Compares It to Iran." Fox News. (FOX News Network, January 31, 2019), https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-slammed-for-saying-she-chuckles-when-israel-is-called-democracy-comapres-it-to-iran.

¹⁸² Clare Foran and Kristin Wilson, "House Passes Resolution to Remove Ilhan Omar from Foreign Affairs Committee | CNN Politics." CNN (Cable News Network, February 3, 2023), https://edition.cnn.com/2023/02/02/politics/house-vote-ilhan-omar-committees/index.html.

183 Clare Foran and Kristin Wilson, 2023

much of the backlash aimed at Omar for these statements from the conservatives is rooted in Islamophobic rhetoric which pits Islam against Judaism and Christianity, and with Omar being a Muslim woman, she is an easier target for accusations of antisemitism. Her removal from House committees at the hands of the Republicans, some of whom have proven to be bigoted, antisemitic, racist, and Islamophobic themselves, is hypocritical at best, and an action motivated by Islamophobia and xenophobia at worst. Nevertheless, the fact of the matter remains that Ilhan Omar is an easy target for her political opponents because of her identity as a Black, Muslim woman who immigrated from Africa, primarily because of the existing narratives pertaining to her identity as a visibly Muslim woman.

_

¹⁸⁴ The Forward and Mira Fox, "The Long List of Marjorie Taylor Greene's Antisemitic, Anti-Muslim Conspiracy Theories." Haaretz, (February 4, 2021), https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/2021-02-04/ty-article/a-look-at-marjorie-taylor-greenes-antisemitic-anti-muslim-conspiracy-theories/0000017f-db0d-d856-a37f-ffcda2410000.

Chapter 4: Conclusion

This thesis has examined the historical roots of Islamophobia in America and how it has evolved over time to take various forms that target Muslim women in a specific manner. It highlights how deeply embedded Islamophobia is within American culture, expelling the notion that it is a newer phenomenon within the American context. As the thesis's aim is to examine the concept of gendered Islamophobia, and how the news medias from both side of the political spectrum in America frame Muslim women according to their political affiliation using specific narratives attributed to Muslim women, the thesis examines fifty news stories each from Fox News and CNN to conduct a content analysis of the prevalent narratives within the framing of both outlets. Additionally, the thesis uses thirty news stories each on Ilhan Omar from both Fox News and CNN as an illustrative and analytical example of how Muslim women are framed by the liberal and conservative news media outlets.

Some of these narratives, like that of the Oriental "Other," the victimization narrative, and that of the "harem belly dancer" can be traced to old Orientalist tropes used to exoticize and sexualize Muslim women and present them as mysterious and submissive to their male counterparts. Other narratives like the vilification narrative, and more recently, the narrative of the female Muslim freedom fighter, can be found to be established in the aftermath of 9/11, where women where either framed to be just as bad as Muslim men, or as fellow soldiers in the War on Terror against Islamist terrorism.

Both Fox News and CNN frame Muslim in a manner that reflects their political affiliations. Though both Fox News and CNN employed the narrative of victimization sixteen times in the selection of news stories this thesis utilizes on Muslim women from Fox News, Fox News also included the narrative of vilification in eleven of their stories, while the selection of news stories from CNN only had one story where the narrative of vilification was used to frame Muslim women. On the other hand, twenty-seven of CNN's stories used the narrative of the female Muslim freedom fighter to frame their news stories, whereas sixteen of Fox's news stories featured this narrative in their portrayal of Muslim women. The remaining news stories from both outlets frame Muslim women using the narrative of the Oriental "Other," though there is an argument to be made that all narratives attached to Muslim women by American news medias are different versions of "othering," as all of these narratives are attributed to Muslim women only, and not to other women in American society.

As a result of the persistent negative framing Muslim women have been subjected to

by the news media, Muslim American women must navigate different intersections of gendered Islamophobia. Up to 85% of American Muslim women report experiencing verbal abuse because of their religion, including Congresswoman Ilhan Omar, who has also reported receiving death threats because of Islamophobia on several occasions, while a fourth of Muslim women report having been targets of physical violence. ¹⁸⁵

The analysis of Fox News and CNN's coverage of Muslim women as a group and Ilhan Omar specifically reveals a more noticeable difference in the way conservative and liberal outlets framed Omar in their news stories. In the case of the liberal media's coverage of Muslim women and Ilhan Omar, there is little to no difference between how CNN covers Omar and Muslim women as a group. She, alongside her colleagues in The Squad, are hailed as symbols of increasing acceptance and progressiveness both within the Democratic Party and in American society at large. As such, Omar is often given positive coverage, and if she finds herself in the middle of a controversy, she is supported by the liberal media in most cases.

Because Omar's story does not fit the framing of the narrative of the Muslim freedom fighter that Fox News presents, and because she is a Democrat, she is vilified instead. Omar, alongside her colleagues in The Squad are often framed as a threat to the Judeo-Christian values that America was built upon by Fox News. Because of this, Omar is often involved in controversies that would not have occurred if she was not an outspoken, veiled, Black, Muslim, immigrant woman.

From this we can conclude that Omar's political career has both benefited and suffered from the prevalent narratives about Muslim women present in the American news media. However, it is also worth noting that there is a heavier loss than gain. As Alkazemi reports, there is a conscious effort by the conservative media to limit Omar's political image to a specific narrative using both traditional and social media. ¹⁸⁶ In contrast, there is no organized effort to combat the misinformation attached to Omar's name except incidental news stories which are often overlooked.

Ilhan Omar's career as a politician in the current American climate will always be colored by the narratives and the current framing of Muslim women as a group. If she chooses to be a visibly Muslim woman, she will have to navigate the different intersections of identity that being a Black refugee Muslim woman in America brings with it, be it in her daily life or

¹⁸⁵ Kevin Bohn, 2019

¹⁸⁶ Alkazemi et al, "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the *Wall Street Journal*: The Case of Congresswoman Ilhan Omar," 2021, p. 54

her political career.

To change this, the conversation about Islamophobia and what it is must change. Islamophobia is not a new phenomenon in America, but rather a newer form of old prejudices rooted in Orientalist tropes and stereotypes. Though it is a fact that events like 9/11, the 1993 bombing of the World Trade Center, and the Iran hostage crisis have contributed to the evolution of Islamophobia in America, they did not create these narratives and stereotypes that are attached to Muslims and Islam. It is then important to know and acknowledge the presence of these deep roots of Islamophobia in the fabric of the American nation, as ignoring them hinders the efforts to combat Islamophobia in America.

Acknowledging the history of Islamophobia also allows us to recognize the many forms it takes, and how it operates within different parts of the American society, like government institutions, media organizations, and politics. It also helps us recognize how Islamophobia affects different demographics within Muslim communities, especially regarding gendered Islamophobia.

This thesis has presented an examination of the way Muslim women are framed in the news media by news media outlets on two different sides of the political spectrum, and detailed the problems this framing has had on Muslim women living in America. There is no simple answer to as to what can be done to resolve these problems, as they are entrenched deeply within different avenues of American society and culture. However, the first step is to change the way Muslim women are framed by both sides of the political spectrum, and to give Muslim women the agency to present their own story in their own words in a way that befits their lived experience.

This includes dispelling notions of how women are viewed in Islam both within Muslim communities and outside them and stopping the fixation on the hijab and other symbols of religiosity. The debate on the clothing worn by Muslim women has largely consisted of non-Muslims speaking over the Muslim women in question, and detracted from the larger problems Muslim women face in their daily lives due to Islamophobia. Allowing Muslim women who chose to cover and those who do not cover to take control of the conversations about them will dispel the various narratives and stereotypes attributed to them, and make non-Muslim Americans see them as being as American as any other person, rather than the eternal outsider to American society.

Bibliography

Primary Sources

Analytics

Similarweb. "foxnews.com vs cnn.com Traffic Comparison.". Accessed May 10, 2023. https://www.similarweb.com/website/foxnews.com/vs/cnn.com/.

Similarweb. "foxnews.com vs nbcnews.com Traffic Comparison." Accessed May 10, 2023. https://www.similarweb.com/website/foxnews.com/vs/nbcnews.com/.

Book

Omar, Ilhan, and Rebecca Paley. *This Is What America Looks like: My Journey from Refugee to Congresswoman*. London: Hurst & Company, 2020.

CNN

Ilhan Omar

Benveniste, Alexis. "Ilhan Omar: The Media Is Missing the Point on the Border Crisis | CNN Business." CNN. Cable News Network, March 21, 2021.

https://edition.cnn.com/2021/03/21/media/ilhan-omar-immigration-reliable/index.html.

Bohn, Kevin. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Says She Has Experienced Increase in Death Threats | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 15, 2019.

https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/14/politics/ilhan-omar-death-threats/index.html.

Bseiso, Faris. "Ilhan Omar Introduces Bill to End School Lunch Debt Shaming | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, June 19, 2019.

https://edition.cnn.com/2019/06/19/politics/ilhan-omar-school-lunch-shaming/index.html.

Dale, Daniel. "Fact Check: Trump Promotes False Smear of Rep. Ilhan Omar." CNN. Cable News Network, September 18, 2019.

 $\underline{https://edition.cnn.com/2019/09/18/politics/trump-smear-omar-dancing-9-11-video-terrence-williams/index.html.}$

- Dale, Daniel, and Sarah Westwood. "Fact Check: Trump Falsely Accuses Ilhan Omar of Praising Al Qaeda | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, July 15, 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/15/politics/trump-falsely-accuses-omar-al-qaeda-fact-check/index.html.
- Duster, Chandelis. "GOP Yanks Support for Congressional Candidate after Death Threat against Ilhan Omar | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, December 4, 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/12/04/politics/george-buck-ilhan-omar-threat/index.html.
- Duster, Chandelis. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Hopes Israel Will Break from Netanyahu | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, September 16, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/09/16/politics/ilhan-omar-benjamin-netanyahu-election/index.html.
- Duster, Chandelis. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Responds to Criticism from 9/11 Victim's Family | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, September 15, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/09/15/politics/representative-ilhan-omar-9-11-comments/index.html.
- Foran, Clare, and Kristin Wilson. "House Passes Resolution to Remove Ilhan Omar from Foreign Affairs Committee | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, February 3, 2023.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2023/02/02/politics/house-vote-ilhan-omar-
- Foran, Clare. "Squad Member Ilhan Omar Wins Reelection in Minnesota House Race | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, November 4, 2020.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2020/11/03/politics/ilhan-omar-reelected/index.html.

committees/index.html.

- Grayer, Annie. "First on CNN: Ilhan Omar Leads Group Calling for Special Envoy to Combat Islamophobia | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, July 20, 2021. https://edition.cnn.com/2021/07/20/politics/ilhan-omar-islamophobia-special-envoy/index.html.
- Grayer, Annie, Melanie Zanona, and Sydney Kashiwagi. "McCarthy and Jeffries Creating Bipartisan Task Force to Determine Process to Boot Members off Committees | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, February 24, 2023.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2023/02/24/politics/kevin-mccarthy-hakeem-jeffries/index.html.

- Hanna, Jason, and Madeline Holcombe. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Blasts GOP over Poster Linking Her with the 9/11 Attacks | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, March 2, 2019.
 - $\underline{https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/02/politics/west-virginia-ilhan-omar-poster/index.html.}$
- Kaczynski, Andrew. "Another Video Shows Lauren Boebert Suggesting Ilhan Omar Was Terrorist | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, November 30, 2021. http://edition.cnn.com/2021/11/30/politics/lauren-boebert-ilhan-omar-video-comments.
- Kelly, Caroline, and Gregory Krieg. "Sanders, Harris and Warren Defend Ilhan Omar amid Controversy over Israel Comments | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, March 7, 2019.
 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/06/politics/bernie-sanders-defends-ilhan-omar/index.html.
- Kirby, John. "Former Navy Rear Admiral: Ilhan Omar Has a Point." CNN. Cable News
 Network, April 18, 2019.
 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/16/opinions/ilhan-omar-has-a-point-kirby/index.html.
- Schouten, Fredreka, and Clare Foran. "Ilhan Omar Draws Big Fundraising Haul While Facing Controversy in Congress | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 16, 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/16/politics/ilhan-omar-fundraising-haul-congress/index.html.
- Serfaty, Sunlen, and Noah Gray. "Ilhan Omar Blasts 'Demented Views' in First Extensive Comments since Trump Tweets | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 30, 2019.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/30/politics/ilhan-omar-response-trump-attacks/index.html.
- Shortell, David. "Florida Man Pleads Guilty to Threatening Rep. Ilhan Omar | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 20, 2022. https://edition.cnn.com/2022/04/19/politics/ilhan-omar-florida-man/index.html.
- Sidner, Sara, and Mallory Simon. "These Muslim and Jewish Community Leaders Are United in Frustration at Ilhan Omar's Comments | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, March 17, 2019.

- https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/17/politics/ilhan-omar-minnesota-constituents-antisemitism/index.html.
- Stelter, Brian. "Tucker Carlson Blasts Rep. Ilhan Omar, and She Calls Him a 'Racist Fool' |

 CNN Business." CNN. Cable News Network, July 11, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/10/media/tucker-carlson-ilhan-omar-fox-news/index.html.
- Stelter, Brian. "How Fox News Fuels Trump's Fixation with AOC and Ilhan Omar." CNN. Cable News Network, July 22, 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/21/media/fox-news-aoc-ilhan-omar/index.html.
- Stracqualursi, Veronica. "Rep. Ilhan Omar on Trump's Racist Attack: 'He Spreads the Disease of Hate' | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, September 23, 2020. https://edition.cnn.com/2020/09/23/politics/ilhan-omar-trump-attacks-pennsylvania-rally/index.html.
- Stracqualursi, Veronica, Sunlen Serfaty, and Ashley Killough. "Ilhan Omar Remains Defiant after Being Called out at AIPAC | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, March 27, 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/26/politics/ilhan-omar-aipac-criticism-mike-pence/index.html.
- Sullivan, Kate, Manu Raju, and Ashley Killough. "Ilhan Omar Responds to Rally Chant:

 Trump Is 'Spewing His Fascist Ideology' | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network,

 July 19, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/18/politics/ilhan-omar-responds-chant-fascist/index.html.
- Sullivan, Kate. "Republican Running to Challenge Rep. Ilhan Omar Has Twitter Account Permanently Suspended | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, November 30, 2019.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2019/11/29/politics/danielle-stella-twitter-suspension/index.html.
- Warren, Michael. "How Republicans Are Using Ilhan Omar for Political Gain | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 11, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/11/politics/ilhan-omar-republicans-democrats/index.html.
- Warren, Michael. "Republican Leadership-Affiliated Group Targets Ilhan Omar | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 3, 2019.

https://edition.cnn.com/2019/04/03/politics/ilhan-omar-american-action-network/index.html.

Watkins, Eli. "First Muslim Women in Congress: Rashida Tlaib and Ilhan Omar | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, November 7, 2018.

https://edition.cnn.com/2018/11/06/politics/first-muslim-women-congress/index.html.

Zakaria, Rafia. "Rashida Tlaib and Ilhan Omar Embody a New Era for Muslim Women." CNN. Cable News Network, January 3, 2019.

https://edition.cnn.com/2019/01/02/opinions/rashida-tlaib-ilhan-omar-muslim-women-congress-zakaria/index.html.

Muslim Women

- Abdelkader, Engy. "How Muslim Women Are Winning the 2016 Campaign." CNN. Cable News Network, March 1, 2016.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2016/03/01/opinions/muslim-women-winning/index.html.
- Alkhalisi, Zahraa. "Nike Has a New Product for Muslim Women: The 'pro Hijab'." CNN Money. Cable News Network, March 17, 2017.

 https://money.cnn.com/2017/03/07/news/nike-pro-hijab/index.html.
- Asmelash, Leah, and Brian Ries. "French Muslim Women Wear Burkinis to the Pool as an Act of Protest." CNN. Cable News Network, June 26, 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/06/25/europe/burkini-france-women-trnd/index.html.
- Aziz, Sahar. "Women Facing Anti-Muslim Backlash." CNN. Cable News Network, January 26, 2015.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2015/01/25/tv/aziz-muslim-women/index.html.
- Aziz, Shaista. "France Is on a Dangerous Collision Course with Its Muslim Population." CNN. Cable News Network, February 5, 2022. https://edition.cnn.com/2022/02/05/opinions/france-hijab-ban-sports-aziz/index.html.
- Basu, Moni. "The Iraqi Women Who Escaped Isis but Lost Everything." CNN. Cable News Network, October 26, 2016.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2016/10/26/middleeast/mosul-offensive-women-escaped-isis/index.html.
- Bigio, Jamille, and Delphi Cleaveland. "Women Should Be at the Center of Afghan Peace Talks." CNN. Cable News Network, October 5, 2020.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2020/10/05/opinions/women-should-be-at-the-center-of-afghan-peace-talks-bigio-cleaveland/index.html.
- Botelho, Greg, and Ralph Ellis. "Chapel Hill Muslim Shooting Victim Said She Felt Blessed to Be an American." CNN. Cable News Network, February 14, 2015. https://edition.cnn.com/2015/02/13/us/chapel-hill-shooting/index.html.
- Burke, Daniel. "Watching the GOP Debate through Muslim Eyes | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, December 16, 2015.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2015/12/16/politics/muslims-gop-debate/index.html.
- Campisi, Jessica. "North Carolina Woman Says She's First Muslim American Woman to Win Elected Office in the State | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, March 6, 2020.

- https://edition.cnn.com/2020/03/05/politics/north-carolina-nida-allam-muslim-trnd/index.html.
- Croft, Jay. "1 In 4 Muslim Women in New York Say They've Been Pushed on a Subway Platform While Wearing a Hijab." CNN. Cable News Network, June 19, 2018. https://edition.cnn.com/2018/06/19/us/new-york-anti-muslim-harassment-survey-trnd/index.html.
- East, Susie. "'No Guts, No Heart, No Glory:' Female Muslim Boxers Smash Stereotypes."

 CNN. Cable News Network, March 17, 2015.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2015/03/17/sport/female-muslim-boxers-no-guts-no-heart-no-glory/index.html.
- Ebrahim, Nadeen. "Iran's Morality Police Have Terrorized Women for Decades. Who Are They?" CNN. Cable News Network, September 21, 2022.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2022/09/21/middleeast/iran-morality-police-mime-intl/index.html.
- Elassar, Alaa. "A Muslim Athlete Was Disqualified from Her High School Volleyball Match for Wearing a Hijab." CNN. Cable News Network, September 27, 2020. https://edition.cnn.com/2020/09/27/us/hijab-volleyball-disqualified-nashville-trnd/index.html.
- Elassar, Alaa. "A Muslim Woman Says Her Headscarf Was Forcibly Removed from Her Head for a Booking Photo after Being Arrested at a Black Lives Matter Protest." CNN. Cable News Network, June 25, 2020. https://edition.cnn.com/2020/06/25/us/hijab-removed-booking-photo-black-lives-matter-trnd/index.html.
- Elassar, Alaa. "Advocacy Group Publishes Mid-Year Report Highlighting Spike in Anti-Muslim Crimes and Bias." CNN. Cable News Network, July 25, 2021.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2021/07/25/us/cair-anti-muslim-incidents-trnd/index.html.
- Elassar, Alaa. "Georgia Candidate Makes History as First Known Muslim and Palestinian Woman Elected to State House | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, November 14, 2022.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2022/11/13/politics/ruwa-romman-elected-muslim-palestinian-georgia-house-of-representatives-ctrp/index.html.

- Elassar, Alaa. "Toronto Raptors Are Selling a Team-Branded Hijab for Muslim Women Athletes." CNN. Cable News Network, September 14, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/09/14/us/toronto-raptors-hijab-trnd/index.html.
- Gaouette, Nicole, and Elise Labott. "Saudi Arabia to Let Women Drive at Last | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, September 27, 2017.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2017/09/26/politics/saudi-arabia-woman-drive/index.html.
- Grinberg, Emanuella. "Vogue Mixed Her up with a Different Muslim Woman. She's Devastated." CNN. Cable News Network, January 18, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/style/article/vogue-noor-tagouri/index.html.
- Grinberg, Emanuella. "World Hijab Day Encourages Women to Try Covering Up." CNN. Cable News Network, February 2, 2015. https://edition.cnn.com/2015/02/02/living/feat-world-hijab-day/index.html.
- Hamedy, Saba. "How Trump's Travel Ban Motivated Some Muslim Americans to Run for Office | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, April 25, 2018.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2018/04/25/politics/muslims-running-for-office-2018-travel-ban-trump/index.html.
- Haq, Sana Noor, Mostafa Salem, Jomana Karadsheh, and Niamh Kennedy. "Two Iranian Actresses Arrested as Authorities Ramp up Crackdown on Anti-Regime Protesters."
 CNN. Cable News Network, November 21, 2022.
 https://edition.cnn.com/2022/11/21/middleeast/iran-actresses-arrested-protests-intl/index.html.
- Johnson, Lauren M. "Young Muslim Entrepreneur's Hijab Designs Are Some of the First to Be Sold by a Major Retailer." CNN. Cable News Network, July 13, 2021. https://edition.cnn.com/2021/07/12/us/hijabs-to-be-sold-at-nordstrom-trnd/index.html.
- Judd, Ashley. "Show Rohingya Women That We Care." CNN. Cable News Network, March 15, 2018.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2018/03/15/opinions/rohingya-women-ashley-judd-

opinion/index.html.

Kaur, Harmeet. "A Hijab-Wearing Muslim Is Now One of the Beautiful Faces of Covergirl." CNN. Cable News Network, November 4, 2016. https://edition.cnn.com/style/article/cover-girl-muslim-afia-trnd/index.html.

- Kaur, Harmeet. "Hijabistas: Young Muslim Women Meld Fashion and Faith." CNN. Cable News Network, September 16, 2016.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/style/article/cnnphotos-hijabistas/index.html.
- Lah, Kyung. "Fearing Attacks, Muslim Women Learn Self-Defense." CNN. Cable News Network, February 18, 2016.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2016/02/18/us/muslim-women-self-defense-class/index.html.
- Madhok, Diksha. "India Is Investigating a Fake Website That Offered Muslim Women for Sale | CNN Business." CNN. Cable News Network, January 3, 2022. https://edition.cnn.com/2022/01/03/tech/bulli-bai-india-muslim-women-sale-intl-hnk/index.html.
- Martin, Jill. "Muslim Fencer Ibtihaj Muhammad Set to Make U.S. Olympic History in Rio." CNN. Cable News Network, August 3, 2016.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2016/08/03/sport/ibtihaj-muhammad-2016-rio-olympics-fencing/index.html.
- Maltby, Kate. "Saudi Arabia and Iran Share a Mutual Disdain for Women Who Speak Up."

 CNN. Cable News Network, March 19, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/03/18/opinions/saudi-arabia-iran-repression-of-women-maltby/index.html.
- McKirdy, Euan. "London's Muslim Women March for Victims of Westminster Terror Attack." CNN. Cable News Network, March 27, 2017.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2017/03/27/europe/london-attack/index.html.
- Mogul, Rhea, and Swati Gupta. "Advertised for 'Sale' in a Fake Online Auction, These Muslim Women Refuse to Let the Trolls Win." CNN. Cable News Network, September 6, 2021.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2021/09/05/india/muslim-women-auction-intl-dst-
 - hnk/index.html.
- Munnik, Jo. "Inside 'Burkini Island' Where Muslim Girls Learn to Swim." CNN. Cable News Network, February 1, 2019.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/travel/article/zanzibar-style-swimming-intl/index.html.
- O'Brien, Sara Ashley. "I'm Muslim and I Work in Tech." CNN Money. Cable News Network, December 4, 2015.
 - https://money.cnn.com/2015/12/04/technology/muslims-in-tech/index.html.

- O'Sullivan, Donie. "The Saudi Women Afraid to Go Home." Edited by Samantha Guff. CNN. Cable News Network, January 17, 2017.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2017/01/16/world/saudi-women-asylum-seekersus/index.html.
- O'Sullivan, Donie. "The Women Tweeting For Their Freedom In Saudi Arabia" CNN. Cable News Network. September 16, 2016
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2016/09/16/world/saudi-arabia-male-guardianship-campaign/index.html.
- Obeidallah, Dean. "Our Muslim Allies Must Step up to Protect the Women of Afghanistan." CNN. Cable News Network, August 16, 2021.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2021/08/16/opinions/women-of-afghanistan-taliban-opinion-obeidallah/index.html.
- Ravindran, Jeevan. "Vogue France Says 'Yes to the Headscarf.' Some Muslim Women Are Not Happy." CNN. Cable News Network, January 31, 2022.

 https://edition.cnn.com/style/article/vogue-france-headscarf-instagram-scli-intl/index.html.
- Salbi, Zainab. "Why Women Are Still Being Stoned to Death in 2015." CNN. Cable News Network, November 7, 2015.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/2015/11/06/opinions/why-women-stoned-to-death-2015/index.html.
- Sarkar, Monica. "H&M's Latest Look: Hijab-Wearing Muslim Model Stirs Debate." CNN. Cable News Network, September 29, 2015.
 - https://edition.cnn.com/style/article/hm-hijab-model/index.html.
- Schleifer, Theodore. "Donald Trump's Take on Burkas: Islamic Women Might Prefer Them | CNN Politics." CNN. Cable News Network, October 27, 2015.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2015/10/26/politics/donald-trump-burkas-new-hampshire/index.html.
- Scott, Katy. "Macy's Decision to Sell Hijabs Sparks Debate among Muslim Women." CNN.

 Cable News Network, February 20, 2018.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2018/02/17/middleeast/macys-hijab-debate/index.html.
- Seraaj, Intisar, and Christina Zdanowicz. "School Cancels Muslim Speaker after Community Backlash." CNN. Cable News Network, November 17, 2017.

- https://edition.cnn.com/2017/11/16/us/school-cancels-muslim-speaker-after-community-backlash/index.html.
- Shubert, Atika, and Bharati Naik. "ISIS Soldiers Told to Rape Women 'to Make Them Muslim'." CNN. Cable News Network, October 8, 2015.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2015/10/08/middleeast/isis-rape-theology-soldiers-rape-women-to-make-them-muslim/index.html.
- Smith, Aaron. "Muslim Muay Thai Fighter Launches Her Own Line of Sports Hijabs." CNN Money. Cable News Network, April 9, 2016.

 https://money.cnn.com/2016/04/09/smallbusiness/sports-hijab-muslim-muay-thai/index.html.
- Vega, Tanzina. "Unstereotyped: Muslim Feminists Fight for Change." CNN Money. Cable News Network, March 21, 2016. https://money.cnn.com/2016/03/18/news/unstereotyped-muslim-feminists/index.html.
- Woodyatt, Amy, and Sugam Pokharel. "Indian Parliament Criminalizes Muslim Practice of Instant Divorce." CNN. Cable News Network, July 31, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/07/31/india/triple-talaq-criminalized-india-intl-scli/index.html.
- Zakaria, Rafia. "Pakistani Women Face Impossible Electoral Choice." CNN. Cable News Network, July 12, 2018.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2018/07/12/opinions/pakistan-election-maryam-nawaz-imran-khan-zakaria/index.html.
- Zakaria, Rafia. "Rashida Tlaib and Ilhan Omar Embody a New Era for Muslim Women."

 CNN. Cable News Network, January 3, 2019.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2019/01/02/opinions/rashida-tlaib-ilhan-omar-muslim-women-congress-zakaria/index.html.

Fox News

<u>Ilhan Omar</u>

- Alic, Haris. "Ilhan Omar, Eric Swalwell Hit Back at McCarthy over Pledge to Block Them from House Committees." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 21, 2022. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-eric-swalwell-hit-back-mccarthy-pledge-block-house-committees.
- Barrabi, Thomas. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Calls on Biden to Back 'recurring Cash Payments' until Economy Recovers." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 22, 2021.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/rep-ilhan-omar-biden-recurring-cash-payments-until-economy-recovers.
- Blitzer, Ronn. "Tlaib, Squad Introduce Resolution Recognizing 'Catastrophe' of Israel's Creation." Fox News. FOX News Network, May 17, 2022. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/tlaib-squad-resolution-israel-catastrophe.
- Calicchio, Dom. "Ilhan Omar Tweet Called Anti-Semitic 'Dog Whistle'; Tennis Great

 Martina Navratilova among Critics." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 10,
 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/new-ilhan-omar-tweet-called-anti-semitic-dog-whistle-tennis-great-martina-navratilova-among-critics.
- Chamberlain, Samuel. "Ilhan Omar's AIPAC Tweet Sparks Condemnation, Including from Chelsea Clinton." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 10, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-aipac-tweet-condemnation-including-from-chelsea-clinton.
- Chasmar, Jessica. "Omar, Bowman, Far-Left Activists Call for Clarence Thomas to Be Impeached." Fox News. FOX News Network, July 28, 2022. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/omar-bowman-far-left-activists-call-clarence-thomas-impeached.
- Chasmar, Jessica. "Ilhan Omar Slams Judge for Blocking Ballot Measure to Scrap Minneapolis Police Department." Fox News. FOX News Network, September 15, 2021. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-judge-measure-minneapolis-police.

- Dorman, Sam, and Peter Hasson. "Ilhan Omar's Campaign Paid Her Husband's Firm Nearly \$2.8M." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 10, 2020. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-husband-campaign-firm.
- Fordham, Evie. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Accuses Israel of 'terrorism' amid Clash with Hamas." Fox News. FOX News Network, May 10, 2021.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-israel-terrorism-hamas.
- Fox News. "Somali Community Leader Says Ilhan Omar Married Her Brother." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 21, 2020.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/transcript/somali-community-leader-says-ilhan-omar-married-her-brother.
- Kasperowicz, Peter. "Ilhan Omar Gets the Boot: House Votes Her off Foreign Affairs

 Committee as Democrats Cite 'Racism." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 2,
 2023.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-gets-boot-house-votes-off-foreign-affairs-committee-democrats-cite-racism.
- Keene, Houston. "Ilhan Omar Says America, like Hamas and the Taliban, Has Committed 'Unthinkable Atrocities.'" Fox News. FOX News Network, June 7, 2021. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-israel-america-hamas-taliban-unthinkable-atrocities.
- Keene, Houston. "Ilhan Omar's Daughter, a Prominent Climate Activist, Adds Communist Hammer and Sickle to Twitter Bio." Fox News. FOX News Network, May 20, 2021. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-daughter-isra-hirsi-hammer-sickle.
- Lee, Michael. "Antisemitic Incidents Spiked during Squad's Anti-Israel Rhetoric, Blue States at Top of List." Fox News. FOX News Network, May 3, 2022. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/antisemitic-spiked-squad-blue-states.
- Mikelionis, Lukas. "Hard-Left Dem Accused of 'breathtaking Bigotry' after Claim That Lindsey Graham Is 'Compromised." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 17, 2019.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/politics/democrat-ilhan-omar-accused-of-breathtaking-bigotry-after-saying-lindsey-graham-is-compromised.
- Mikelionis, Lukas. "Ilhan Omar, in Bizarre Clip, Jokes about People Saying 'Al Qaeda' in Menacing Tone." Fox News. FOX News Network, April 12, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-jokes-al-gaeda-america.

- Mikelionis, Lukas. "Ilhan Omar Raises Nearly \$1M after Controversies, Tops Other Progressive Dems like AOC, Tlaib." Fox News. FOX News Network, April 16, 2019. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-raises-nearly-1m-anti-semitic-controversies-beats-progressive-dems-like-ocasio-cortez-tlaib.
- Mikelionis, Lukas. "Ilhan Omar's Israel Tweets the Latest in Long Line of Controversial Comments." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 12, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omars-israel-comments.
- Mikelionis, Lukas. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Facing New Scrutiny over Past Effort to Win Leniency for 9 Men Accused of Trying to Join ISIS." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 26, 2019.

 <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/politics/rep-ilhan-omar-plea-for-lenient-sentences-for-men-plea-for-
- Mikelionis, Lukas. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Slammed for Saying She 'chuckles' When Israel Is Called a Democracy, Compares It to Iran." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 31, 2019.

accused-of-trying-to-join-isis-resurface.

- https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-slammed-for-saying-she-chuckles-when-israel-is-called-democracy-comapres-it-to-iran.
- O'Neil, Tyler. "Ilhan Omar Mocked for Voicing Outrage over Easter Worship on Plane:

 'Why Do You Hate Christians?" Fox News. FOX News Network, April 18, 2022.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-mocked-for-voicing-outrage-over-easter-worship-on-plane-why-do-you-hate-christians.
- O'Reilly, Andrew. "Pelosi, Dem Leaders Condemn Rep. Omar for 'anti-Semitic' Language." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 11, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/democratic-lawmakers-slam-rep-omar-over-deeply-hurtful-and-offensive-israel-comments.
- Phillips, Morgan. "Ilhan Omar Calls for Dismantling America's 'System of Oppression'." Fox News. FOX News Network, July 7, 2020. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-dismantle-americas-economy-political-system-oppression.
- Richard, Lawrence. "Ilhan Omar Says McCarthy Leaving Her off Africa Subcommittee Is 'Racist, Xenophobic." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 27, 2023. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-mccarthy-leaving-off-africa-subcommittee-racist-xenophobic.

- Schoffstall, Joe. "Ilhan Omar Drops Tens of Thousands on Private Security Following Calls to Defund, Dismantle Police." Fox News. FOX News Network, October 28, 2022. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-drops-tens-thousands-private-security-following-calls-defund-dismantle-police.
- Schoffstall, Joe. "Ilhan Omar's Campaign Cash to Consultants Dipped by Millions after Halting Payments to Husband's Firm." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 9, 2023.
 - $\underline{https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omars-campaign-cash-consultants-dipped-millions-halting-payments-husbands-firm.}$
- Schultz, Marisa. "Rashida Tlaib Calls out Dem Leadership for 'Policing' Ihan Omar and Muslim Women." Fox News. FOX News Network, June 10, 2021.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/rashida-tlaib-dem-leadership-policing-ihan-omar-muslim-women.
- Singman, Brooke. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Floats Taxing Rich up to 90 Percent." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 1, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/rep-omar-floats-taxing-rich-up-to-90-percent.
- Stimson, Brie. "Ilhan Omar's GOP Challenger Blasts Twitter after Account Suspended over 'treason' Tweet." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 30, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-challenger-suspended-from-twitter-after-tweeting-omar-could-be-hanged-for-treason.
- Wulfsohn, Joseph. "Ilhan Omar Slams Trump's 'devastating' Immigration Plan, Renews Call to Abolish ICE." Fox News. FOX News Network, May 16, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/ilhan-omar-slams-trumps-devastating-immigration-plan-renews-call-to-abolish-ice.

Muslim Women

- AFP. "Indonesians Hold 'Islam's Answer to Miss World." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 5, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/world/indonesians-hold-islams-answer-to-miss-world.
- Associated Press. "50 Women Abducted by Islamic Extremists in Burkina Faso." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 16, 2023.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/world/50-women-abducted-islamic-extremists-burkina-faso.
- Associated Press. "Al Qaeda No. 2 Tells Muslim Women to Be 'Holy Warriors' Against France." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 8, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/world/al-qaeda-no-2-tells-muslim-women-to-be-holy-warriors-against-france.
- Associated Press. "Al Qaeda to Muslim Extremist Women: Stay Home, Raise Kids." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 13, 2015.
 - $\underline{https://www.foxnews.com/story/al-qaeda-to-muslim-extremist-women-stay-home-raise-kids.}$
- Associated Press. "Authorities: Woman Attacks 2 Muslim Women Pushing Strollers." Fox News. FOX News Network, September 12, 2016.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/authorities-woman-attacks-2-muslim-women-pushing-strollers.
- Associated Press. "Emerging Muslim Movement Embraces Gay and Interfaith Marriages, Female Imams and Mixed Prayers." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 1, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/emerging-muslim-movement-embraces-gay-and-interfaith-marriages-female-imams-and-mixed-prayers.
- Associated Press. "Muslim Woman Barred from Colorado Pool over Dress." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 8, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/muslim-woman-barred-from-colorado-pool-over-dress.
- Associated Press. "Muslim Woman in Pennsylvania Admits Jealous Murder of Bigamous Husband." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 13, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/story/muslim-woman-in-pennsylvania-admits-jealous-murder-of-bigamous-husband.
- Associated Press. "Muslim Woman Led out of Trump Rally; Group Seeks Apology." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 9, 2016.

- https://www.foxnews.com/us/muslim-woman-led-out-of-trump-rally-group-seeks-apology.
- Associated Press. "Muslims Worldwide Protest French Head Scarf Ban." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 14, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/story/muslims-worldwide-protest-french-head-scarf-ban.
- Associated Press. "Muslims Worry Proposed Change to Anti-Klan Law Targets Them." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 17, 2016.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/muslims-worry-proposed-change-to-anti-klan-law-targets-them.
- Associated Press. "Nurse Says He Was Fired Over Treating Muslim Women." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 13, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/nurse-says-he-was-fired-over-treating-muslim-women.
- Associated Press. "Proposed Australian Law Would Make Muslim Women Lift Veil." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 5, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/world/proposed-australian-law-would-make-muslim-women-lift-veil.
- Associated Press. "Saudi King Will Allow Women to Vote in Local Elections for First Time." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 9, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/world/saudi-king-will-allow-women-to-vote-in-local-elections-for-first-time.
- Associated Press. "Scholarship for Muslim Women Honors Pioneering Scientist." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 10, 2017.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/scholarship-for-muslim-women-honors-pioneering-scientist.
- Associated Press. "US Muslim Women, amid Anti-Muslim Furor, Trade Hoodies for Hijabs; Flock to Self-Defense Class." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 10, 2015. https://www.foxnews.com/us/us-muslim-women-amid-anti-muslim-furor-trade-hoodies-for-hijabs-flock-to-self-defense-class.
- Associated Press. "Woman Once Attacked for Her Head Scarf Offers Self-Defense Class to Empower Young Muslim Women." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 30, 2015.
 - $\underline{https://www.foxnews.com/us/woman-once-attacked-for-her-head-scarf-offers-self-\\\underline{defense-class-to-empower-young-muslim-women}.$

- Associated Press. "Young Tunisian Woman Who Scandalized Muslim Hardliners by Baring Breasts Fears for Her Life." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 5, 2015. https://www.foxnews.com/world/young-tunisian-woman-who-scandalized-muslim-hardliners-by-baring-breasts-fears-for-her-life.
- Casiano, Louis. "Minnesota Muslim Woman Gets \$120G Settlement after Claiming Jail Forced Her to Remove Hijab." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 18, 2019. https://www.foxnews.com/us/minnesota-muslim-woman-gets-120g-in-settlement-after-claiming-jail-forced-her-to-remove-hijab.
- Chesler, Phyllis. "France Is Brave and Right to Ban the Burqa." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 12, 2014.

 https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/france-is-brave-and-right-to-ban-the-burqa.
- Deabler, Alexandra. "Macy's Attacked Online after Announcing Muslim-Friendly Clothing Line." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 8, 2018.

 https://www.foxnews.com/lifestyle/macys-attacked-online-after-announcing-muslim-friendly-clothing-line.
- Fox News. "Abuse of U.S. Muslim Women Is Greater than Reported, Advocacy Groups Say."

 Fox News. FOX News Network, March 25, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/abuse-of-u-s-muslim-women-is-greater-than-reported-advocacy-groups-say.
- Fox News. "Controversial Billboard Shows US Soldier Embracing Muslim Woman Wearing Burka." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 13, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/us/controversial-billboard-shows-us-soldier-embracing-muslim-woman-wearing-burka.
- Fox News. "Fundamentalist Fail: Muslim Woman Calls for Reform despite Attempts to Silence Her." Fox News. FOX News Network, April 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/us/fundamentalist-fail-muslim-woman-calls-for-reform-despite-attempts-to-silence-her.
- Fox News. "Harvard Sets Women-Only Hours for Gym, Complying with Muslim Students' Request." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 14, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/harvard-sets-women-only-hours-for-gym-complying-with-muslim-students-request.

- Fox News. "Muslim Cleric's Warning: Cucumbers Too Sexy for Women." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 3, 2015.
 - <u>https://www.foxnews.com/world/muslim-clerics-warning-cucumbers-too-sexy-for-women.</u>
- Fox News. "Muslim Woman Says Man Set Her Blouse on Fire on NYC Street." Fox News. FOX News Network, September 13, 2016.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/us/muslim-woman-says-man-set-her-blouse-on-fire-on-nyc-street.
- Fox News. "Muslim Woman Sues over Headscarf Ordeal." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 14, 2015.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/story/muslim-woman-sues-over-headscarf-ordeal.
- Fox News. "NHL's Ovechkin Shoots the Puck with Female Muslim Hockey Player." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 12, 2017.

 https://www.foxnews.com/sports/nhls-ovechkin-shoots-the-puck-with-female-muslim
 - hockey-player.
- Fox News. "Report: More Muslim Women Medics in U.k. Refusing to Follow Hygiene Rules." Fox News. FOX News Network, January 13, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/report-more-muslim-women-medics-in-u-k-refusing-to-follow-hygiene-rules.
- Fox News. "Saudi Cleric Says Women Must Wear One-Eye Veil to Prevent 'Seduction."

 Fox News. FOX News Network, January 13, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/saudi-cleric-says-women-must-wear-one-eye-veil-to-prevent-seduction.
- Fox News. "Two Muslim Women Removed from Jetblue Flight after 'staring' at Flight Attendant." Fox News. FOX News Network, March 9, 2016.

 https://www.foxnews.com/travel/two-muslim-women-removed-from-jetblue-flight-after-staring-at-flight-attendant.
- Hume, Brit. "Iranian Cleric Says Muslim Women Who Don't Adhere to Dress Code Should Be Killed." Fox News. FOX News Network, May 18, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/iranian-cleric-says-muslim-women-who-dont-adhere-to-dress-code-should-be-killed.
- Lowry, Amber. "Opinion: I Wore a Hijab for One Day and This Is What Happened." Fox News. FOX News Network, April 15, 2016.

- https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/opinion-i-wore-a-hijab-for-one-day-and-this-is-what-happened.
- McCaughey, Betsy. "Muslims Join the Parents' Rights Battle over Schools with These Surprising Results." Fox News. FOX News Network, April 13, 2023.

 https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/muslims-join-parents-rights-battle-schools-surprising-results.
- McKay, Hollie. "Female Jihadists Are Just as 'Motivated' to Build an Islamic State as Men, Report Concludes." Fox News. FOX News Network, June 14, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/world/female-jihadists-islamic-state-europol.
- NewsCore. "Malaysian Women Sentenced to Caning for Sex Out of Wedlock." Fox News.

 FOX News Network, January 14, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/malaysian-women-sentenced-to-caning-for-sex-out-of-wedlock.
- Norman, Greg. "Connecticut School Cancels Muslim Speaker after 'threatening' Calls to Teacher." Fox News. FOX News Network, November 17, 2017.

 https://www.foxnews.com/us/connecticut-school-cancels-muslim-speaker-after-threatening-calls-to-teacher.
- O'Neil, Tyler. "Taliban Promises to Protect Women's Rights... with a Catch." Fox News. FOX News Network, August 17, 2021. https://www.foxnews.com/world/taliban-promises-protect-womens-rights-with-catch.
- O'Reilly, Andrew. "Amid Rise of Nationalistic Sentiments and Women's Rights Criticism, Sharia Law under Fire in UK." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 8, 2016. https://www.foxnews.com/world/amid-rise-of-nationalistic-sentiments-and-womens-rights-criticism-sharia-law-under-fire-in-uk.
- Parks, Kristine. "Muslim Latina Inclusion Activist's Mom Says She's Lying about Ethnicity:
 'White as the Driven Snow." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 21, 2023.

 https://www.foxnews.com/media/muslim-latina-inclusion-activists-mom-says-shes-lying-ethnicity-white-driven-snow.
- Ravve, Ruth. "Muslim Women in U.S. Struggle to Balance Western Freedoms and Islamic Culture." Fox News. FOX News Network, March 25, 2015.

 https://www.foxnews.com/story/muslim-women-in-u-s-struggle-to-balance-western-freedoms-and-islamic-culture.

- Richard, Lawrence. "Taliban Minister Doubles down on Banning Women from Universities for Violating 'Islam and Afghan Honor." Fox News. FOX News Network, December 23, 2022.
 - https://www.foxnews.com/world/taliban-minister-doubles-down-banning-women-universities-violating-islam-afghan-honor.
- Sang, Lucia Suarez. "Hijab-Wearing Jockey Becomes First Female British Muslim to Win a Competitive Race in UK." Fox News. FOX News Network, August 1, 2019.

 https://www.foxnews.com/sports/hijab-wearing-jockey-first-female-british-muslim-goodwood.
- Sang, Lucia Suarez. "Sri Lanka Emergency Law Bans Face Coverings as Church Urges More Vigorous Crackdown on Militants." Fox News. FOX News Network, April 29, 2019. https://www.foxnews.com/world/sri-lanka-emergency-law-bans-face-coverings-as-church-urges-more-vigorous-crackdown-on-militants.
- Schallhorn, Kaitlyn. "Meet Rashida Tlaib, the First Palestinian-American Woman to Serve in Congress." Fox News. FOX News Network, February 19, 2020.

 https://www.foxnews.com/politics/rashida-tlaib-first-palestinian-american-congress.
- Shaw, Adam. "UK's Boris Johnson Refuses to Apologize after Saying Muslim Women in Burqas Look like 'Bank Robbers." Fox News. FOX News Network, August 8, 2018. https://www.foxnews.com/world/uks-boris-johnson-refuses-to-apologize-after-saying-muslim-women-in-burqas-look-like-bank-robbers.
- Snyder, Don. "Despite Threats, Woman Who Opened Liberal Mosque in Berlin Keeps Fighting for Religious Freedom." Fox News. FOX News Network, September 27, 2017. https://www.foxnews.com/world/despite-threats-woman-who-opened-liberal-mosque-in-berlin-keeps-fighting-for-religious-freedom.
- The Sun. "Swiss Lawmakers Approve Proposal to Ban Muslim Women from Wearing Burqas in Public." Fox News. FOX News Network, September 27, 2016.

 https://www.foxnews.com/world/swiss-lawmakers-approve-proposal-to-ban-muslim-women-from-wearing-burqas-in-public.
- Weber, Joseph. "Painting of Statue of Liberty as Muslim Woman in Democratic Congressman's Office Stirs Controversy." Fox News. FOX News Network, August 8, 2017.
 - $\underline{https://www.foxnews.com/politics/painting-of-statue-of-liberty-as-muslim-woman-indemocratic-congressmans-office-stirs-controversy}$

Other Primary Sources

- American Civil Liberties Union. "ACLU of Illinois Challenges Ethnic and Religious Bias in Strip Search of Muslim Woman at O'Hare International Airport," January 16, 2002. http://www.aclu.org/press-releases/aclu-illinois-challenges-ethnic-and-religious-bias-strip-search-muslim-woman-ohare.
- Cardi B. "Cardi B Bodak Yellow [OFFICIAL MUSIC VIDEO]." Youtube, June 24, 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=PEGccV-NOm8.
- Historic Timeline: National Counterterrorism Center "Historic Timeline | National Counterterrorism Center". 2023. Dni.Gov. https://www.dni.gov/nctc/timeline.html.
- Joyella, Mark. "Fox News Hits 23rd Consecutive Month As Most-Watched In Cable News As CNN Sees Gains In January." Forbes, February 1, 2023.

 https://www.forbes.com/sites/markjoyella/2023/02/01/fox-news-hits-23rd-consecutive-month-as-most-watched-in-cable-news-as-cnn-sees-gains-in-january/.
- Sammon, Alexander. "A New 'Squad' Is Heading to the House." Slate Magazine. Slate,
 November 9, 2022.

 https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2022/11/progressives-midterms-maxwell-frost-delia-ramirez-summer-lee-greg-casar.html
- Gorlinski, Virginia. "Ayaan Hirsi Ali." In *Encyclopedia Britannica*, May 12, 2023. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Ayaan-Hirsi-Ali
- The Forward, and Mira Fox. "The Long List of Marjorie Taylor Greene's Antisemitic, Anti-Muslim Conspiracy Theories." Haaretz, February 4, 2021.

 https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/2021-02-04/ty-article/a-look-at-marjorie-taylor-greenes-antisemitic-anti-muslim-conspiracy-theories/0000017f-db0d-d856-a37f-ffcda2410000.
- Toor, Jai. "Netflix's 'Elite' and the Endless Attack on Muslim Women's Agency." Fourth Floor, August 20, 2020.

 https://www.thefourthfloor.co.uk/culture/netflix-elite-and-the-endless-attack-on-

muslim-women.

Secondary Sources

Books

- Beydoun, Khaled A. *American Islamophobia: Understanding the Roots and Rise of Fear.*Oakland, California: University of California Press, 2018.
- Lean, Nathan. *The Islamophobia Industry: How the Right Manufactures Hatred of Muslims*. Second Edition. London: Pluto Press, 2012, 2017.

Said, Edward W. Orientalism. London: Penguin Books, 1985.

Journal Articles

- Abdelkader, Engy. "Muslim Americans: Do US Democratic Institutions Protect Their Religious Liberty?" *Asian American Law Journal* 26 (2019): 52.

 https://heinonline-org.ezproxy.uio.no/HOL/Page?collection=journals&handle=hein.journals/aslj26&id=5
 2&men_tab=srchresults
- Abdelkader, Engy. "When Islamophobia Turns Violent: The 2016 U.S. Presidential Elections" *The Bridge Initiative*, Georgetown University (2016).

 SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2779201.
- Acim, Rachid. "Islamophobia, Racism and the Vilification of the Muslim Diaspora."

 *Islamophobia Studies Journal 5, no. 1 (2019): 27-44.

 https://www.scienceopen.com/hosted-document?doi=10.13169/islastudj.5.1.0026
- Ahmed, Saifuddin, and Jörg Matthes. "Media Representation of Muslims and Islam from 2000 to 2015: A Meta-analysis." *The International Communication Gazette* 79, no. 3 (2017): 219-44.

 https://journals-sagepub-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1177/1748048516656305
- Alimahomed-Wilson, Sabrina. "Invisible Violence: Gender, Islamophobia, and the Hidden Assault on U.S. Muslim Women." *Women, Gender, and Families of Color* 5, no. 1 (2017): 73-97. muse.jhu.edu/article/657586.

- Alimahomed-Wilson, Sabrina. "The Matrix of Gendered Islamophobia: Muslim Women's Repression and Resistance." *Gender & Society* 34, no. 4 (2020): 648-78. https://journals-sagepub-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1177/0891243220932156
- Alkazemi, Mariam, Sameneh Oladi Ghadikolai, Marilynn Oetjens, and Edward L. Boone.

 "Attribute Agenda Setting on Twitter and the Wall Street Journal: The Case of
 Congresswoman Ilhan Omar." *Review of Middle East Studies* (Tucson, Ariz.) 55, no. 1
 (2021): 35-55.

 https://doi.org/10.1017/rms.2021.31.
- Awan, Imran, and Irene Zempi. "The Affinity between Online and Offline Anti-Muslim Hate Crime: Dynamics and Impacts." *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 27 (2016): 1-8. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1359178916300015
- Bashri, Maha. "Elections, Representations, and Journalistic Schemas: Local News Coverage of Ilhan Omar and Rashida Tlaib in the US Mid-term Elections/Elections, representations et schemas journalistiques: couverture mediatique locale d'Ilhan Omar et de Rashida Tlaib aux Etats-Unis aux elections de mi-mandat." *ESSACHESS-Journal for Communication Studies* 12, no. 2 (2019): 129+. Gale Academic OneFile (accessed November 6, 2022).

 https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A612114445/AONE?u=oslo&sid=bookmark-AONE&xid=a86a6309.
- Bazian, Hatem. "Islamophobia, Trump's Racism and 2020 Elections." *Islamophobia Studies Journal* 5, no. 1 (2019): 8-10. https://www.scienceopen.com/hosted-document?doi=10.13169/islastudj.5.1.0008.
- Betus, Allison E., Erin M. Kearns, and Anthony F. Lemieux. "How Perpetrator Identity (Sometimes) Influences Media Framing Attacks as "Terrorism" or "Mental Illness"." *Communication Research* 48, no. 8 (2021): 1133-156. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0093650220971142.
- Beydoun, Khaled A. "Between Indigence, Islamophobia, and Erasure: Poor and Muslim in 'War on Terror' America." *California Law Review* 104, no. 6 (2016): 1463–1502. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24915731.

- Bleich, Erik. "What Is Islamophobia and How Much Is There?" Theorizing and Measuring an Emerging Comparative Concept." *American Behavioral Scientist* 55, no 12 (2011): 1581–1600. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0002764211409387.
- de Vreese, Claes H. "New Avenues for Framing Research." *American Behavioral Scientist*, 56, no. 3 (2012): 365–375.

 https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0002764211426331
- de Vreese, Claes H. and Matthijs Elenbaas. "Media in the Game of Politics: Effects of Strategic Metacoverage on Political Cynicism." *Politics [The International Journal of Press]* 13, no. 3 (2008): 285–309. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940161208319650.
- Considine, Craig. 2017. "The Racialization of Islam in the United States: Islamophobia, Hate Crimes, and "Flying while Brown" *Religions* 8, no. 9: 165. https://doi.org/10.3390/rel8090165.
- Crenshaw, Kimberle. "Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence against Women of Color." *Stanford Law Review* 43, no. 6 (1991): 1241–99. https://doi.org/10.2307/1229039.
- Cury, Emily. "Contesting Islamophobia and Securing Collective Rights: Muslim American Advocacy in the 2016 Elections." *Politics and Religion* 12, no. 4 (2019): 710-35. DOI:10.1017/S1755048318000469.
- Eckert, Stine, Jade Metzger-Riftkin, Sean Kolhoff, and Sydney O'Shay-Wallace. "A Hyper Differential Counterpublic: Muslim Social Media Users and Islamophobia during the 2016 US Presidential Election." *New Media & Society* 23, no. 1 (2021): 78-98. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1461444819892283
- Entman, Robert M. "Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power." *Journal of Communication* 57, no. 1 (2007): 163-73. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2006.00336.x
- Feezell, Jessica T., Rebecca A. Glazier, and Amber E. Boydstun. "Framing, Identity, and Responsibility: Do Episodic vs. Thematic Framing Effects Vary by Target

- Population?" *Politics, Groups & Identities* 9, no. 2 (2021): 347-68. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1080/21565503.2019.1584751
- Greene, Doyle. "Don't Believe the Hype (or, How to Frame a Progressive): Local Media Coverage and the Minnesota Fifth Congressional Primary." *Film Criticism* 44, no. 4 (2020): Film Criticism, 2020, Vol.44 (4). https://quod.lib.umich.edu/f/fc/13761232.0044.410?view=text;rgn=main.
- Hanley, Delinda C. "Media Portrayal of Arabs and Muslims After 9/11." *The Washington Report on Middle East Affairs*. 40, no. 6, 62.

 https://link-gale-com.ezproxy.uio.no/apps/doc/A678157853/AONE?u=oslo&sid=bookmark-AONE&xid=5cc54e4a.
- Hirji, Faiza. "Claiming Our Space: Muslim Women, Activism, and Social Media."

 *Islamophobia Studies Journal 6, no. 1 (2021): 79.

 https://www.scienceopen.com/hosted-document?doi=10.13169/islastudj.6.1.0078
- Islam, Namira. "Soft Islamophobia" *Religions* 9, no. 9 (2018): 280. https://doi.org/10.3390/rel9090280
- Kazi, Nazia. "Voting to Belong: The Inevitability of Systemic Islamophobia." *Identities*(Yverdon, Switzerland) 26, no. 2 (2019): 127-45.

 https://www-tandfonline-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1080/1070289X.2017.1329180
- Khan, Fariha I. "The Discourse of Islamophobia." *Western Folklore* 79, no. 1 (2020): 79–104. https://www.jstor.org/stable/27032524.
- Manzoor, Samia. "Application of Agenda-Setting, Framing and Propaganda during News Production Process." *Pakistan Social Sciences Review* 3, no. II (2019): 213–28. https://doi.org/10.35484/pssr.2019(3-ii)17.
- Massis, Maher. "Virginia Turned Blue--Thanks to Arab American Voters." *The Washington Report on Middle East Affairs* 39, no. 1 (2020): 46-47.

 https://go-gale-

- com.ezproxy.uio.no/ps/i.do?p=AONE&u=oslo&id=GALE%7CA611022451&v=2.1& it=r.
- McDonald, David A. "Framing the "Arab Spring": Hip Hop, Social Media, and the American News Media." *Journal of Folklore Research* 56, no. 1 (2019): 105-130. muse.jhu.edu/article/719129.
- Mills, Colleen E. "Framing Ferguson: Fox News and the construction of US racism". *Race & Class* 58, no. 4 (2017): 39–56. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0306396816685030.
- Muhtaseb, Ahlam. "US Media Darlings: Arab and Muslim Women Activists, Exceptionalism and the "Rescue Narrative"." *Arab Studies Quarterly* 42, no. 1-2 (2020): 7-24. https://www.scienceopen.com/hosted-document?doi=10.13169/arabstudquar.42.1-2.0007.
- Ogan, Christine, Lars Willnat, Rosemary Pennington, and Manaf Bashir. "The Rise of Anti-Muslim Prejudice." *The International Communication Gazette* 76, no. 1 (2014): 27-46. https://journals-sagepub-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1177/1748048513504048.
- Perry, Barbara. "Gendered Islamophobia: Hate Crime against Muslim Women." *Social Identities* 20, no. 1 (2014): 74-89.

 https://www-tandfonline-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1080/13504630.2013.864467.
- Scheufele, Da. "Framing as a Theory of Media Effects." *Journal of Communication*. 49, no. 1 (1999): 103-22. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1999.tb02784.x.
- Shahin, Saif. "A Tale of Two Tragedies: Culpability and Innocence in American Journalism." *Journalism Practice*, 13:8, 931- 935.

 2019. DOI: 10.1080/17512786.2019.1643768.
- Shams, Tahseen. "Successful Yet Precarious: South Asian Muslim Americans, Islamophobia, and the Model Minority Myth." *Sociological Perspectives* 63, no. 4 (2020): 653-69. https://journals-sagepub-com.ezproxy.uio.no/doi/full/10.1177/0731121419895006

- Steele, Rachel R., Sakina Bengali, Gwynne Richardson, Mackensie Disbennett, and Yasmeen Othman. "Muslim Women Negotiating Their Identity in the Era of the Muslim Ban."

 Journal of Gender Studies Ahead-of-print, no. Ahead-of-print (2021): 1-12.

 https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1080/09589236.2021.2016382.
- Wasif, Rafeel. "Terrorists or Persecuted? The Portrayal of Islamic Nonprofits in US Newspapers Post 9/11." *Voluntas* (Manchester, England) 32, no. 5 (2021): 1139-153. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-021-00317-x.
- Zaal, Mayida. "Islamophobia in Classrooms, Media, and Politics." *Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy* 55, no. 6 (2012): 555–58.

 http://www.jstor.org/stable/41827859.
- Zempi, Irene. "Veiled Muslim women's responses to experiences of gendered Islamophobia in the UK". *International Review of Victimology* 26, no. 1 (2021): 96–111. https://doi-org.ezproxy.uio.no/10.1177/0269758019872902